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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

Introduction and Background 

This report examines recent developments in the electric power industry 
which may have the effect of encouraging electric utilities to restruc­
ture themselves in ways which would transfer regulatory authority over 
their operations from the state to the federal level. These develop­
ments relate to utility perceptions of a more favorable regulatory 
climate at the federal level and the use of innovative financing schemes 
designed to reduce the risk of new capacity construction. 

For many electric utilities, regulation of wholesale rates by the 
Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) is increasingly being viewed 
as more "responsive" than the regulation of their retail rates by state 
commissions, and this provides an incentive for exploring alternative 
means of coming under FERC regulation. FERC policies and procedures are 
viewed as considerably more favorable in a number of key ratemaking 
areas such as use of a future test year, minimum suspension periods, 
fuel adjustment clauses, inclusion of CWIP in rate base, and rates-of­
return more closely reflecting market conditions. Moreover, FERC 
regulation is reasonably removed from the exigencies of local political 
pressures that have led a number of legislative bodies in various states 
to insert themselves more directly into the day-to-day regulation of 
utilities within their states in such crucial areas as recovery of 
abandonment costs, treatment of "excess capacity," and "rate shock." 

In addition to efforts to seek more responsive regulation, utility 
efforts to minimize growing financial risks--by negotiating joint 
ownership arrangements for new powerplants or by foregoing addition of 
new capacity in favor of more purchased power--may also have the effect 
of transferring jurisdiction over a growing portion of the utility f s 
business from the state to the federal level. An increasing number of 
utilities have expressed a reluctance to initiate any new plant con­
struction without some form of risk sharing such as that achieved 
through joint ownership arrangements with other utilities. Another 
approach increasingly under consideration is the separation of a util­
ity's generating assets from the its transmission and distribution 
assets as a means of risk allocation. 

The increased use of any of these ownership mechanisms could have the 
same effect of transferring jurisdiction over a significant portion of 
the utility's operations from the state to the FERC, under the 
"Narragansett doctrine," as would a corporate restructuring specifically 

iii 



designed with that outcome in mind. This "doctrine" (as the general 
principle of the Narragansett decision is frequently referred to) holds 
that a state regulatory commission lacks jurisdiction to inquire into 
the "reasonableness" of a wholesale rate subj ect to FERC jurisdiction, 
and that the state cannot refuse to pass the wholesale purchase power 
costs on through the cost-of-service in a subsequent state regulatory 
proceeding. It is based on the Federal supremacy clause of the Consti­
tution and the Federal Power Act preemption of state commission author­
ity to regulate interstate wholesale prices subj ect to FERC 
jurisdiction. 

Evolution of State and Federal Regulatory Responsibility for Electric 
Power 

Prior to 1927, state regulatory commissions exercised ratemaking juris­
diction over all sales of electric energy--including energy transmitted 
across state lines. In the 1927 case of Public Utilities Commission vs. 
Attleboro Steam & Electric Co., the U.S. Supreme Court struck down, as a 
direct burden on interstate commerce, an attempt by the Rhode Island 
Public Utilities Commission to regulate the rates at which a Rhode 
Island utility could sell electric power to a Massachusetts distributor. 
The Court reasoned that even though a utility was engaged in sales of 
power across state lines, its retail sales were "essentially local" in 
character and thus subject to state regulation, but that its wholesale 
transactions were "essentially national" in character and--under the 
Commerce Clause--were subject to regulation only by the federal govern­
ment. The Court held that if regulation of such interstate sales was 
required, it could only be attained by the exercise (or delegation) of 
the power vested in Congress by the Constitution to regulate interstate 
commerce. 

The Supreme Court decided Attleboro at a time when there was no federal 
regulation of electric utility rates or corporate structure. The 
decision, accordingly, created a "regulatory gap" regarding interstate 
wholesale transactions in which the states could not regulate and the 
federal government did not regulate. Strong pressures from state 
regulatory agencies to "fill this gap" resulted in Congressional enact­
ment of Part II of the Federal Power Act of 1935 which provided for 
creation of the Federal Power Commission to regulate the (interstate) 
wholesale transactions that Attleboro had held to be beyond the regu­
latory power of the states. At the same time, however, regulatory 
jurisdiction over the large numbers of wholesale transactions that were 
still generally perceived as essentially intrastate in nature was left 
to the state commissions. Following enactment of the Federal Power Act 
there was periodic debate as to whether particular bulk power trans­
missions and sales were in interstate or intrastate commerce (based on 
the wholesale/retail division of Attleboro). This same issue became a 
continuing element of litigation in the natural gas context through the 
early 1950's. To clarify the regulatory situation under the Natural Gas 
Act, in 1954 the Congress passed the so-called "Hinshaw Amendment" which 
reaffirmed state jurisdiction over the transmission and sale of natural 
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gas that was received within or at the boundary of a state and ulti­
mately consumed within that state. 

Prior to the Supreme Court's decision in the Colton case in 1964, state 
utility commissions continued to regulate most of the wholesale bulk 
power transactions taking place entirely within their respective states. 
Federal Power Commission regulation up to that time was largely confined 
to those sales taking place between the major utilities and, even then, 
to those transactions taking place across state lines. 

The Colton case involved the sale of power by the Southern California 
Edison Company (SCE) to the municipal distribution system of the City of 
Colton. Colton argued that because of Edison's interstate intercon­
nections and power purchases, the sale in question should be subject to 
the exclusive jurisdiction of the Federal Power Commission rather than 
the state. In a landmark decision, the FPC agreed with this argument 
and determined that the "sale to Colton is a sale of electric energy at 
wholesale in interstate commerce" subject to Commission regulation under 
the Federal Power Act. The U.S. Supreme Court ultimately affirmed the 
FPC determination of jurisdictional status for the Edison sale to 
Colton. The Court interpreted the Federal Power Act as granting to the 
FPC exclusive jurisdiction over all wholesale sales of electric energy 
in interstate commerce (not expressly excepted in the Act itself). The 
Court concluded that it was Congress' intent through the Federal Power 
Act to draw an easily ascertainable "bright line" between state and 
federal authority, making unnecessary a case-by-case analysis. 

The political reaction to the Supreme Court's decision in Colton was 
quickly forthcoming. Almost immediately, an unusual coalition of the 
many investor-owned utilities who viewed themselves as operating primar­
ily on an intrastate basis and whose wholesale transactions had suddenly 
been rendered "jurisdictional" under the Federal Power Act--and the 
state regulators who heretofore had been regulating these sales-­
appealed to Congress to adopt legislation similar to the Hinshaw Amend­
ment that would reverse the major impacts of the Colton decision. Their 
contention was that both the Commission and the Courts had erred in 
their interpretation of Congressional intent (as stated in § 201 (a) of 
the Federal Power Act) which was to limit FPC jurisdiction "only to 
those matters which are not subject to regulation by the states." They 
argued that the Court's decision had rendered meaningless the "assur­
ances" they thought had been given by Congress in enacting the Federal 
Power Act that federal authority was to be limited to the extent needed 
to fill the jurisdictional "gap" created by Attleboro. 

The 88th Congress held extensive hearings in 1964 on amendments to the 
Federal Power Act designed to restore state authority over intrastate 
wholesale transactions but no action was taken, largely due to the 
strong opposition from the FPC and wholesale customers. 
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Recent Developments and Current Status in the Jurisdictional Debate 

The debate over federal versus state authority over transactions which 
involved interstate sales of electricity remained relatively dormant for 
about a decade following the Colton decision. The jurisdictional issue 
reemerged in the late 1970' s in a somewhat different format. Rather 
than attempting to argue the merits of who should exercise primary rate 
jurisdiction over interstate wholesale sales, several states attempted 
to exercise a form of "secondary" jurisdiction by asserting authority to 
review the inclusion of certain bulk power supply costs in the retail 
rates of their jurisdictional utilities (such costs presumably having 
been approved in the context of FPC approved wholesale rates). The 
issue was typically framed in terms of what authority state regulatory 
commissions possess in fixing retail rates to review the "reasonable­
ness" of wholesale rates previously approved by the FPC for interstate 
bulk power sales. Until recently, the Courts consistently held that 
state commissions were automatically preempted from determining the 
reasonableness of costs for retail ratemaking if based on wholesale 
power purchases filed with the FPC. Several recent cases, however, have 
contributed to what some have characterized as a "blurring" of the 
bright line set forth in Attleboro and Colton as the basis for distin­
guishing federal and state jurisdiction. 

The first major case challenging the notion of federal preemption 
pursuant to Attleboro culminated in a 1977 decision by the Rhode Island 
Supreme Court in the case of Narragansett Electric Co. vs. Burke defin­
ing the extent to which Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC, 
successor to the FPC) action circumscribes the authority of a state 
regulatory commission in setting retail rates for the intrastate sale of 
electricity. The Rhode Island Commission maintained that it possessed 
the authority to investigate the reasonableness of the (purchased power) 
costs approved by FERC underlying a Narragansett rate increase and could 
thus prevent Narragansett Electric Company from flowing through to its 
retail customers any portion of those costs that were deemed "unreason­
able." The Rhode Island Commission argued that it had the authority to 
investigate the propriety of the proposed retail tariffs since according 
to state law, the burden was on the utility to establish the "reason­
ableness" of expenses incurred through purchases from an affiliated 
company. The Rhode Island Supreme Court indicated, however, that FERC 
approval of wholesale rates charged to a retailer constituted a declara­
tion that those purchased power costs should be deemed a reasonable 
operating expense, within the meaning of state authority to determine 
"just and reasonable" retail rates. The Court concluded that if the 
State Commission were permitted to examine and disallow those costs it 
deemed "unreasonable," it would effectively violate the concept of 
federal preemption. A series of succeeding cases adopted the general 
rule of the Rhode Island Supreme Court in Narragansett that, subsequent 
to FERC approval of a wholesale rate for the interstate sale of electric 
power, the state utility commission must accept the wholesale rate as a 
reasonable operating expense when setting retail rates for the pur­
chasing utility. 
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In a fairly significant departure from the general rule concerning 
federal preemption articulated by the Court in Narragansett, a recent 
decision by the Pennsylvania Commonwealth Court concluded that state 
regulatory commissions may selectively inquire into the "reasonableness" 
of a wholesale sale for which FERC has approved the rate. In the case 
of Pike County Light & Power Co. vs. Pennsylvania Public Utility Commis­
sion the Court held that although the Commission is precluded from 
passing on the propriety of the FERC rate, it may ascertain whether the 
purchasing utility exercised prudence in deciding to purchase power at 
the approved rate. The Court observed that whereas FERC determines the 
reasonableness of a particular wholesale rate by analyzing the 
supplier's costs, the state commission determines whether it is reason­
able for the buyer to purchase the power at that price in light of other 
available sources. In effect, the Court appeared to be saying that FERC 
approval only indicated that it was reasonable for those rates to be 
charged by the supplier, not that it was reasonable for the purchaser to 
incur the expense. 

In several recent decisions with potentially far-reaching consequences, 
the U.S. Supreme Court has also reexamined the respective roles of the 
state and federal governments in the regulation of the electric utility 
industry. In the cases of FERC vs. Mississippi (1982) and in Arkansas 
Electric Cooperative Corp. vs. Arkansas Public Service Commission 
(1983), the Court may have blurred the long-standing Attleboro "bright­
line" and provided for limited exercise of state jurisdiction in areas 
wherein federal authority was not clearly preemptive under the relevant 
statutes. In Arkansas the Court held that the mechanical, or "bright­
line," jurisdictional test originally set forth in Attleboro has become 
"anachronistic." In rejecting Attleboro, the Court substituted what it 
characterized as a "more flexible standard" which necessitates consid­
eration in each case of "the nature of the state regulation involved, 
the objective of the state, and the effect of the regulation upon the 
national interest in the commerce." In FERC vs. Mississippi, the Court 
upheld the authority of Congress, in the Public Utility Regulatory 
Policies Act (PURPA) to require state utility commissions to consider 
federal ratemaking standards in carrying out their retail regulatory 
activities. Whereas the Arkansas decision endorsed state involvement in 
a subject matter (i.e., wholesale rate regulation) that had previously 
been thought to be of exclusively federal concern, the Mississippi deci­
sion appeared to endorse federal involvement in a subject matter that 
was previously viewed as exclusively a matter of state concern. 

In the view of some observers, these decisions by the Court appeared to 
reflect an evolving concept of shared--and perhaps even overlapping-­
regulatory responsibility for the electric utility industry, with more 
emphasis on balancing of competing interests and little or no reliance 
on mechanical tests. This view, some would argue, is supported by the 
Supreme Court's decision in Pacific Gas & Electric Co. vs. State Energy 
Resources Conservation and Development Commission (1983), where it 
concluded that although the Atomic Energy Act preempts state action with 
respect to nuclear safety, it does not do so with respect to economic 
and other aspects of nuclear'power. Since the California statute at 
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issue in the case involved economic and not safety concerns, the Court 
held that state jurisdiction was not preempted by the federal statute. 

It would be incorrect to conclude from these cases that the Supreme 
Court was declaring "open season" on FERC's wholesale rate jurisdiction 
in terms of endorsing comprehensive state oversight of wholesale trans­
actions. Rather, it simply recognized the jurisdictional issue may not 
always be as clear as the Attleboro "bright-line" would suggest and that 
in certain situations the scope of federal statutory authority did not 
explicitly preempt the exercise of collateral state jurisdiction. In 
other cases, however, where the statute is relatively unambiguous 
concerning federal preemption (as would likely be the case for most 
wholesale bulk power transactions involving investor-owned utilities) 
nothing in these decisions suggests any substantial retreat from the 
Narragansett rule restricting the authority of state commissions to 
examine the reasonableness of wholesale rates filed with the FERC. 

However, while the general thrust of court decisions has been to preempt 
the states in matters relating to bulk power sales made pursuant to FERC 
approved wholesale rate schedules, the cases noted above suggest that 
there is still a "gray area" relating to the scope of state authority to 
consider the prudence of the costs incurred by the purchasers in such 
transactions. The FERC in several recent cases has also taken the view 
that its acceptance of a rate schedule does not preclude a state commis­
sion from considering the prudence of the transaction with respect to 
the purchaser. The FERC has indicated in such cases that, in accepting 
a rate schedule, their determination is limited to whether the sale 
price is just and reasonable; it is not determinative of the issue of 
whether the purchase itself is prudent relative to other options which 
might have been available to the purchaser. Several cases in progress 
are likely to shed further light on the scope of state authority in this 
area. 

Factors Contributing to Jurisdictional Transfer 

Regulation by the FERC is perceived by many as having become increas­
ingly more "responsive" from the standpoint of the regulated utilities 
compared with many state regulatory commissions. This has created 
growing incentives for a utility to seek transfer of regulatory juris­
diction from the state to the federal level. Specific differences in 
ratemaking policies and practices between the FERC and most state 
commissions that demonstrate this notion are found in such areas as (1) 
suspension periods, (2) fuel cost adjustment clauses, (3) test years, 
(4) treatment of construction work in progress, (5) treatment of cancel­
lation costs, and (6) treatment of "excess" capacity. 

The reasons for the differences in regulatory treatment between the FERC 
and the state commissions in these areas are complex but in general, are 
linked to the types of customers whose service is regulated, the propor­
tion of a utility's total service and costs regulated, and the exposure 
of regulators to ultimate customers. Each of these factors can par­
tially explain the perceived financial advantages of FERC regulation 
from a utility perspective. 
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A second development that could result in jurisdictional transfer 
relates to the new ownership arrangements that are being examined by 
some utilities as a means of sharing risks and getting new plants built. 
Under Narragansett, jurisdictional transfer could be an outcome because 
of the sale-for-resale aspects of bulk power transactions involving 
plants built under these new ownership arrangements. Holding company 
structures and a variety of joint ownership arrangements among several 
utilities are typical of the risk avoidance mechanisms which could 
result in jurisdictional transfer under Narragansett. 

Methods of Jurisdictional Transfer 

There are several approaches which historically have had the effect of 
transferring jurisdiction from the state to the federal level. These 
actions were historically undertaken primarily for purposes other than 
transferring jurisdiction (or were the outcome of factors beyond the 
utility's control) but might be used to achieve jurisdictional transfer 
on a prospective basis. 

The various mechanisms which could result in jurisdictional transfer 
under Narragansett and subsequent court decisions are: 

o Engaging in interstate interconnections and sales (thereby 
making the utility FERC jurisdictional under Colton). 

o Creating a holding company structure with a generating subsid­
iary selling power to an affiliated distribution subsidiary 
(similar to the New England Electric System Model). 

o Joint ownership arrangements for constructing and operating 
new capacity (such as the "Yankee" Atomic Model). 

o The ESPRI Model (a variation on the j oint stock company 
approach proposed by utilities in New York State in the 1970's 
to own and operate new generating capacity). 

o Cost equalization agreements within a holding company power 
pool (making the bulk power costs of each of the participating 
systems subject to FERC jurisdiction). 

o "Off-system" bulk power purchases and sales by, individual 
utilities (which are subject to FERC jurisdiction). 

While there are other mechanisms of achieving similar outcomes from a 
jurisdictional perspective (e.g., project financing of new powerplants), 
they typically can be shown to be a variation of one or more of the 
generic approaches listed above. 

Among the principal options listed, utility efforts to create holding 
company structures with generating and distribution subsidiaries, 
efforts by various parties in FERC proceedings to impose cost equaliza­
tion agreements within holding company pools, and the growing level of 
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"off-system" bulk power purchases pose the greatest likelihood of 
resulting in near-term jurisdictional transfers. Over the long-term, 
however, greater reliance on joint ownership arrangements to finance new 
generating capacity could result in a greater likelihood of such an 
outcome. 

Future Directions of the Jurisdictional Debate 

There is a growing level of activity but little in the way of a clearly 
focused agenda in the continuing debate over the jurisdictional transfer 
issue. There have been several legislative efforts to reverse this 
outcome and have Congress adopt some form of Hinshaw Amendment for 
electric power, but none has succeeded so far. 

An important factor that could influence the jurisdictional transfer 
debate is how the Courts ultimately interpret the Narragansett doctrine 
with regard to state authority to consider the "prudence" of the pur­
chaser in a FERC approved wholesale bulk power transaction. As noted 
earlier, several states have asserted authority to examine the prudence 
of the transaction itself in the context of alternative resource acqui­
sition decisions that (arguably) could have been made by the utility. 
Future efforts by state commissions to expand the scope of their 
"prudence inquiries" under this reading of Narragansett could stimulate 
both judicial and legislative efforts by utilities to restore the 
"bright line" of demarcation between federal and state jurisdiction over 
wholesale electric rates. 

The overall legislative environment could change very quickly, however, 
if there were maj or effort by utili ties to use any of the various 
mechanisms listed above as a means of transferring jurisdiction to the 
FERC. Under such circumstances, Congress might be more sympathetic to 
legislative proposals designed at least restore to the status quo. 
Conversely, a narrowing of the perceived advantages of FERC regulation 
from a utility perspective could reduce the incentives for a utility to 
examine alternative means of jurisdictional transfer. 
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FOREWORD 

A part of NRRI's research products for FY84 was the commissioning of 
this report now published as an Occasional Paper. Having recognized regu­
latory experts outside the staff of the Institute produce such reports 
allows a broader source of viewpoints and is a useful element of outreach 
for NRRI. William W. Lindsay and Jeffrey L. Pfeffer of NPS Energy Manage­
ment, Inc. are two such contributors. Each has distinguished service in 
public positions dealing with energy issues--Lindsay with FERC and Pfeffer 
with DOE. 

We commissioned Occasional Paper No.8 to be done knowing that the 
question of federal-state regulatory jurisdiction is an ongoing one and 
that when real or apparent shifts in the dividing lines between those 
jurisdictions arise, the subject is worthy of revisiting. In that light, 
this report on the "Narragansett Doctrine" and its implications for state 
commission regulation is presented. 

We feel the clear statements of the issues and the lines of reasoning 
offered as ways to think about them will be helpful to state regulators-­
commissioners and staff. The views and opinions presented are, of course, 
those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect those of the NRRI, the 
National Association of Regulatory Utility Commissioners (NARUC), NARUC 
member commissioners, or The Ohio State University. 

xiii 

Douglas N. Jones 
Director 
December 31, 1984 
Columbus, Ohio 
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CHAPTER 1 

INTRODUCTION 

There are two important trends in place today which have the effect 

of encouraging electric utilities to restructure themselves in ways 

which would transfer regulatory authority over their operations from the 

state to the federal level. For many electric utilities, regulation of 

wholesale rates by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) is 

increasingly being viewed as more "responsive" than the regulation of 

their retail rates by state commissions, and thus provides an incentive 

for exploring alternative means of coming under FERC regulation. FERC 

policies and procedures are viewed as considerably more favorable in a 

number of key ratemaking areas such as use of a future test year, 

minimum suspension periods, fuel adjustment clauses, inclusion of CWIP 

in rate base, and rates-of-return more closely reflecting market condi­

tions. Moreover, FERC regulation is reasonably removed from the exi­

gencies of local political pressures that have led a number of legis­

lative bodies in various states to insert themselves more directly into 

the day-to-day regulation of utilities within their states in such 

crucial areas as recovery of abandonment costs, treatment of "excess 

capacity," and "rate shock." 

In addition to the perception of more responsive regulation by the 

FERC, utility efforts to negotiate joint ownership arrangements for new 



powerplants (or to forego construction of new capacity and rely primar­

ily on purchased power) in response to growing financial risks may also 

have the effect of transferring jurisdiction over a growing portion of 

the utility's business from the state to the federal level. An increas­

ing number of utilities have expressed a reluctance to initiate any new 

plant construction without some form of risk sharing such as that 

achieved through joint ownership arrangements with other utilities. 

Another approach increasingly under consideration is the separation of a 

utility's generating assets from its transmission and distribution as a 

means of risk allocation. 

Any of these mechanisms could have the same effect of transferring 

jurisdiction over a significant portion of the utility's operations to 

the FERC under the Narragansett doctrine as would a corporate restruc­

turing specifically designed with that outcome in mind. This "doctrine" 

(as the general principles of the Na.rragansett decision are sometimes 

referred to) holds that a state regulatory commission lacks jurisdiction 

to inquire into the "reasonableness" of a wholesale rate subject to FERC 

jurisdiction, and that the state cannot refuse to pass the wholesale 

purchase power costs on through the cost-of-service in a subsequent 

state regulatory proceeding. It is based on the Federal supremacy 

clause of the Constitution and the Federal Power Act preemption of state 

commission authority to regulate interstate wholesale prices subject to 

FERC jurisdiction. 

There are a number of possible ways of increasing the partial 

jurisdiction of the FERC over the costs and rates of a given utility. 

One possibility is a corporate restructuring of the utility in the 
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manner in which the New England Electric System (NEES) is currently 

organized. In this model all generating assets are owned by a single 

generating subsidiary which serves as power supplier to several affil­

iated distribution subsidiaries under rates regulated by the FERC. 

Several other utilities are known to be considering the option of 

creating such a holding company structure, though not specifically for 

the purpose of evading state regulation. Another possibility is an 

ESPRI-type model in which seven New York utilities in the mid-1970's 

proposed creation of a jointly-owned generating subsidiary for the 

purpose of constructing and operating new bulk power supply facilities. 

Any sales from such an enterprise to its affiliates would then have been 

subject to FERC jurisdiction. A third option would involve the creation 

of a joint stock company such as the various "Yankee Atomic" companies 

in New England to own and operate new facilities. Sales of capacity and 

energy from such a company to its participants are sales for resale 

subject to FERC jurisdiction. 

A fourth possibility may be revision of pooli~g agreements of 

affiliated utilities in such a way as to roll together all of the bulk 

power supply costs of the affiliated utilities and share the total costs 

in accordance with each affiliate's respective kW and kWh usage. This 

model is employed by the Northeast Utilities group and by the Northern 

States Power Company group. Court decisions involving both groups of 

utilities have thus far appeared to support the notion that such agree­

ments are "wholesale contracts" and the bulk power costs under such 

agreements are subject to FERC regulation and (under Narragansett) 

cannot be modified by a state commission. 
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In an ongoing case involving the pooling agreement of the Middle 

South System, the FERC staff (among others) has taken the position that 

bulk power supply costs of the pool participants should be rolled 

together for cost sharing purposes. The effect of such a cost equal­

ization approach to all systems with the Middle South Group could be 

substantial reallocation of the cost responsibility for several maj or 

nuclear power plants in the Middle South service area. An argument that 

has been advanced against such a change in that case is that it would 

enable the FERC to assert jurisdiction over all of the bulk power supply 

costs of the four operating affiliates of the Middle South group--an 

argument rejected by many participants in the case. 

A final possibility of achieving some degree of jurisdictional 

transfer involves long-term off-system purchases such as the purchase of 

large blocks of power and energy from the Southern Company System by 

several utilities in Texas and Florida. Short-term excess capacity 

which is projected to continue in many regions throughout the 1980's may 

tend to encourage efforts to arrange more such off-system purchase and 

sale transactions which would effectively be exempt from state jurisdic-

tion once they are filed with the FERC. Indeed, a number of state 

commissions have encouraged their utilities to pursue such transactions 

as a means of reducing bulk power supply costs. 

All of the possibilities described above (as well as others) would 

tend toward a reduction of the jurisdiction of state commissions over 

the retail rates of utilities operating within their states (by placing 

a substantial percentage of the utility's bulk power supply costs beyond 

the reach of state regulation). Most, if not all, state commissions may 
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oppose developments of this sort, although the extent of their author-

ity to discourage if not directly prevent such actions is unclear. 

Nevertheless, the trade-off between corporate reorganization proposals 

or joint ownership arrangements which can be shown to reduce the costs 

of bulk power supply against the potential loss of jurisdiction over 

some portion of the utility's business could pose difficult questions 

for state regulators. 

From a policy perspective, both the National Governors Association 

(NGA) and National Association of Regulatory Utility Commissioners 

(NARUC) have adopted resolutions opposing most such efforts. Indeed, 

the NGA recently submitted legislation to Congress which was supported 

by NARUC, providing for discretionary transfer of FERC jurisdiction over 

"purely intrastate" wholesale transactions back to the states. 

It is important that state regulators and other concerned parties 

be aware of the extent to which there may be forces in motion creating 

incentives for utilities to seek jurisdictional transfers, the nature of 

these incentives and of the possible forms that such changes in juris-

diction might take. Thus, the purpose of this report is to provide an 

introduction to the various dimensions of the jurisdictional transfer 

issue including: 

(1) A review of the historical evolution of state versus 
federal authority over wholesale electric rate matters 
including the principal legislative actions and judicial 
decisions which resulted in the current regulatory 
scheme. 

(2) A review of developments leading toward increased incen­
tives for utilities to transfer a greater share of regu­
latory jurisdiction to the FERC including the various 
actions that have created an increasingly favorable regu­
latory climate of the FERC (from the standpoint of the 
regulated utilities) and a brief survey of trends toward 
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tightening of regulatory requirements at the state com­
mission level. 

(3) An analysis of the various means by which transfers from 
state to federal jurisdiction have been accomplished in 
the past and an examination of the relative effects that 
future use of each of these methods might have on the 
scope of state commission jurisdiction. 

(4) An examination of the extent to which financing and con­
struction of new central station generation in the 1990's 
will require new ownership and operating structures that 
may lead toward further concentration of regulatory 
authority at the federal level. 

This preliminary assessment of these issues should provide all concerned 

parties with a better understanding of what could be one of the more 

controversial regulatory policy issues in the years ahead. 
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CHAPTER 2 

HISTORICAL PERSPECTIVE OF STATE 
VERSUS FEDERAL REGULATION OF ELECTRIC POWER 

Introduction 

The issue of federal versus state jurisdiction over wholesale 

electric power matters is of considerable current interest, but the 

origins of the issue actually predate the enactment of the Federal Power 

Act of 1935. In reviewing the recent debate in the subject, one quickly 

develops a sense of "deja-vu" in that many of the same arguments appear 

to have been resurrected from debate of 50 years prior. To develop a 

better understanding of the issues underlying this debate and how it 

relates to growing incentives for utilities to find opportunities of 

substituting one jurisdictional forum for another, it is important to 

understand the evolution of the existing federal/state regulatory 

scheme. In this section we briefly review the principal developments 

leading to enactment of a comprehensive system of federal regulation of 

interstate wholesale electric rates and how that system was implemented 

in the 30 years following enactment of the Federal Power Act with 

emphasis on federal/state jurisdictional allocation. 

Evolution of State Regulation of Electric Utilities 

There is a widespread misconception that state regulation of 

electric utilities was imposed over the objections of the utility 
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industry. In fact, state regulation of retail prices and market entry 

received the grudging support of some leaders of the electric power 

industry as early as 1898 as the lesser of several competing evils. 

Once those supporting state oversight were successful in establishing 

utility commissions in most of the states, the electric utilities 

vigorously defended the jurisdiction of these commissions against 

encroachment by municipal and federal authorities. 

In 1898, Samuel B. Insull, President of Chicago's Commonwealth 

Edison Company and Chairman of the newly formed National Electric Light 

Association, first proposed the radical notion of state regulation of 

utility rates, standards of service, and market entry and exit. 

Insull's objective in accepting state regulation was to minimize 

destructive competition amongst a large number of new market entrants 

and protect the newly developed industry's growing capital investment 

through the award of exclusive service areas by state government 

. 1 agencles. 

It was not until 1907, however, that Insull was able to persuade a 

majority of his industry colleagues that state regulation was preferable 

to municipal or federal regulation as a means of insulating the newly 

emerging industry from the risks of public ownership and destructive 

competition among a proliferating number of firms. In that year, the 

first state utility commissions were created in New York and Wisconsin. 

vfuile the industry soon accepted the inevitability of state regulation 

as the only viable alternative to municipal regulation and ownership, it 

also sought to confine the scope of state regulatory authority as 

narrowly as possible. By 1915, nearly two-thirds of the states had 
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enacted some form of legislation creating regulatory commissions to 

monitor electric power companies operating in their jurisdiction. It 

was not until 1975 that the last of the states (Texas and South Dakota) 

formally enacted legislation establishing statewide regulation of 

utility rates and services. 2 

During the early period of the industry's growth there was rela-

tively little concern with the issue of state versus federal regulation 

of interstate wholesale transactions or sales among affiliated companies 

operating in several states because of the relative self-contained and 

"electrically isolated" nature of most utility systems. In effect, 

electric utility operations during this period were almost entirely 

intrastate in nature, with limited relevance to "interstate commerce." 

Changes in Industry Structure as A 
Factor in Federal Regulatory Jurisdiction 

The structure of the U. S. electric power industry changed con-

siderably after Insull first proposed state regulation of electric 

utilities in the early 1900's. Over the next several decades the 

structure of the industry evolved in the direction of greater concen-

tration and vertical integration among a declining number of investor-

owned systems. At the same time, there was a slow (but perceptible) 

increase in the relative importance of publicly-owned systems--a trend 

that has continued through the present day. In 1980, there were fewer 

than 250 investor-owned systems remaining within the U.S. out of a total 

of over 3,000 systems--the vast maj ority of which are municipally or 

cooperatively owned. This compares to a total of 2,800 investor-owned 

central-station electric plants in 1902 out of a total of 3,600 
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facilities. (As noted below, in many cases each plant was owned and 

3 operated by a separate system.) 

The increasingly multistate nature of utility system structure and 

operation and the growing importance of system interconnection and 

wholesale bulk power transactions have been a direct outgrowth of the 

changing technology and economics of bulk power supply. In the early 

1900' s, electric utility systems were relatively small (electrically 

isolated) operations with each company typically marketing on the output 

of a single generating plant and serving a limited number of customers 

in a local service area. Advances in steam-plant design, coupled with 

the introduction of alternating current and higher voltage electric 

transmission lines, facilitated development of larger and more efficient 

generating plants located at greater distances from utility load cen­

ters. Generating plants located in one state based on site availability 

or proximity to fuel supplies were increasingly used to provide power 

for customers in other jurisdictions. At the same time, scale economies 

and opportunities for coordination resulted in a gradual increase in the 

level of interconnection of previously isolated bulk power suppliers 

leading to extensive mergers among smaller companies and creation of 

larger holding companies. A 1927 Supreme Court decision which effec­

tively left interstate sales unregulated also contributed to the rapid 

growth of holding companies in the late 1920' s. By 1929, nearly 80 

percent of the nation's installed generating capacity was controlled by 

a relatively small number of interstate holding company systems. 4 

Political reaction to the market concentration, multiple ownership 

tiers, and other financial problems arising from the holding company 
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structures of the late 1920's resulted in enactment of the Public 

Utility Holding Company Act of 1935 (PUCHA).5 Under the Holding Company 

Act, the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) was assigned jurisdic-

tion over the restructuring of holding companies and all their subsid-

iaries (including electric utilities). Existing utility holding com-

panies were required by the Act to reorganize and simplify themselves 

and limit their operations to single, integrated, geographically contig-

uous sys terns. This reorganization was essentially completed by the 

early 1950's. Thus, in contrast to their earlier dominance of the 

electric utility industry, the 12 holding companies still in existence 

today account for less than 20 percent of total U.S. generating 

capacity. 

While reversing the trend towards consolidated ownership, however, 

the PUCHA did not change the fundamental economic and technological 

trends promoting greater system interconnection and the resultant 

intersystem coordination transactions which were designed to allow both 

affiliated and unaffiliated systems to capture a variety of scale 

economies. 

The Emergence of Federal Regulation 
Over Interstate Sales 

Once the structure of the electric power industry had evolved to 

the point of extensive interconnection and coordination among neighbor-

ing systems, increasing attention was focused on the "interstate com-

merce" aspects of these transactions and the issue of federal versus 

state jurisdiction over wholesale electric power sales. Prior to 1927, 

state regulatory commissions exercised ratemaking jurisdiction over all 
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sales of electric energy--including energy transmitted across state 

lines. In the landmark case of Public Utilities Commission vs. Attle­

boro Steam & Electric Co., 6 the United States Supreme Court (in 1927) 

struck down, as a direct burden on interstate commerce, an attempt by 

the Rhode Island Public Utilities Commission to regulate the rates at 

which a Rhode Island utility could sell electric power to a Massachu-

setts distributor. The Court reasoned that even though a utility was 

engaged in sales of power across state lines, its retail sales were 

"essentially local" in character and thus subj ect to state regulation, 

but that its wholesale transactions were "essentially national" in 

character and--under the Commerce Clause--were subj ect to regulation 

7 only by the federal government. The Court held that if regulation of 

such interstate sales was required, it could only be attained by the 

exercise (or delegation) of the power vested in Congress by the Consti-

tution to regulate interstate commerce. 

The Supreme Court decided Attleboro at a time when there was no 

federal regulation of electric utility rates or corporate structure. 

The decision, accordingly, created a "regulatory gap" regarding inter-

state wholesale transactions in which the states could not regulate and 

the federal government did not regulate. Strong pressures from state 

regulatory agencies to "fill this gap" resulted in Congressional enact-

ment of Part II of the Federal Power Act of 1935 which provided for 

federal regulation of the (interstate) wholesale transactions that 

Attleboro had held to be beyond the regulatory power of the states. 

In enacting the Federal Power Act, Congress in essence adopted the 

Court's "Attleboro test" for distinguishing the jurisdictional status of 
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a particular transaction by providing that the federal government would 

regulate wholesale power transactions in "interstate commerce, If while 

retail transactions would remain subject to state regulation. As noted 

below, however, the real intent of Congress in providing for federal 

regulation of wholesale sales in "interstate commerce" was eventually to 

become a major point of conflict. 

The Act created the Federal Power Commission, now the Federal 

Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC), and assigned to it "exclusive" 

authority to regulate the rates governing interstate transmission and 

rates of electricity sold for resale (i.e., interstate wholesale trans-

actions). The Act presumably sought to establish a limited federal role 

8 
in wholesale regulation when it declared: 

" the business of tra.nsmitting and selling electric 
energy for ultimate distribution to the public is affected 
with a public interest, and that federal regulation of matters 
relating to generation of that part of such business which 
consists of the transmission of electric energy in interstate 
commerce and the sale of such energy at wholesale in inter­
state commerce is necessary in the public interest, such 
federal regulation, however, to extend only to those matterS 
which are not subject to regulation by the states." (Emphasis 
added.) 

The Act further provided: 

"The provision of this subchapter shall apply to the trans­
mission of electric energy in interstate commerce and to the 
sale of electric energy at wholesale in interstate commerce, 
but except as provided in paragraph (2) shall not apply to any 
other sale of electric energy ••. iI (Emphasis added.) 

The above noted language of the Act suggests that the primary 

intent of Congress was to "fill the gap" in regulation of interstate 

wholesale electric power sales created by Attleboro and thereby displace 

an uncertain and inconsistent state regulatory scheme with comprehensive 

federal regulation of interstate wholesale electric rates. At the same 
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time, however, regulatory jurisdiction over the large numbers of whole­

sale transactions that were still generally perceived as essentially 

intrastate in nature was left to the state commissions. It was more 

than 25 years before the considerably more comprehensive scope of 

federal authority over wholesale bulk power transaction was initially 

manifest in a decision by the Commission to assert jurisdiction over 

such "intrastate" wholesale sales. 

There has been considerable speculation as to why, in selecting a 

remedy to correct the "regulatory gap" opened by the Court in Attleboro, 

the Congress took the path it did in enacting the Federal Power Act. 

For example, it could have delegated to the states that portion of the 

federal authority over interstate commerce necessary to regulate purely 

intrastate wholesale electricity transactions and the corporations 

therein engaged. That, however, was not the option selected. After 

lengthy hearings and debate, Congress decided that FPC regulation was 

preferable to state delegation for regulating both wholesale electric 

transactions and the corporations engaged in such transactions. 

The absence of a clear definition of which transactions were in 

"interstate commerce" suggests that Congress had not really contemplated 

the potential problems arising from federal efforts to regulate those 

wholesale transactions that were viewed by utilities and state regula­

tors as intrastate and "essentially local" in nature. 

Why did Congress choose a federal commission to exercise wholesale 

rate regulatory authority rather than delegating federal authority to 

regulate interstate commerce to the several states? Although the record 

is not conclusive on this point, it appears that substantial doubts 
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existed in the minds of many senators and congressmen in the 1935 debate 

as to whether state commissions possessed the required technical exper-

tise, scope of jurisdiction, and insulation from political pressures to 

effectively regulate large corporate entities extending across several 

states (especially in the political aftermath of the PUCHA and Congress' 

contemporaneous efforts to remedy the abuses of the holding company 

structures and force a dismantling of many of the largest of these 

I . . . ) 10 mu tlstate corporate entltles • 

This view is supported by an examination of the Congressional 

debate proceeding enactment of the Holding Company Act wherein members 

decried what they alleged was the undue influence of the holding com-

panies on state efforts to regulate utility operations within their 

jurisdiction. In this regard, the Senate Committee Report on Title II 

11 
of the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 1935 stated: 

"In recent years the growth of giant holding companies has 
been paralleled by the rapid development of the electric 
business along lines that transend state boundaries 
local operating units have been tied together into vast 
interstate networks. As a result, the proportion of electric 
energy that crosses state lines has steadily increased. The 
decision . • • in Attleboro . . . places the interstate whole­
sale transactions of the electric utilities entirely beyond 
the reach of the states. Other features of this interstate 
utility business are equally immune from state control either 
legally or practically. The necessity for federal leadership 

has been clearly revealed " 

Similarly, a review of the hearings and debate preceding enactment of 

the Federal Power Act leaves one with the impression that Congress 

intended to endov..T the Federal Power Commission with rate regulatory 

authority over interstate "wholesale" sales and numerous other aspects 

of utility structure and operation, because of an abiding conviction 

that the states, even had the power been conferred on them, could not 
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accomplish the task. At the same time, Congress does not appear to have 

contemplated that the courts would ultimately support a much broader 

application of this authority to encompass intrastate wholesale transac-

tions that in 1935 were probably not viewed by most members as being 

within the "Attleboro Gap." 

Application of the Attleboro Rule 
in the Natural Gas Context 

The complex issue of state versus federal jurisdiction in inter-

state energy sales was not solely restricted to electric power. Indeed, 

essentially the same issue addressed by the Supreme Court in Attleboro, 

had also arisen in the case of natural gas. Prior to 1953, in a series 

of related cases involving regulation of gas utilities, the Supreme 

Court held that: (1) the commerce clause permits a state to regulate 

the sale of gas directly to consumers even though it be drawn from 

interstate pipelines (Pennsylvania Gas Co. vs. N.Y. Public Service 

C • . ) 12 Otmn1.SS1.on ; (2) a state is prohibited from regulating the rate at 

which gas from out of state is sold to distributing companies for resale 

(Missouri ex reI. Barrett vs. Kansas National Gas Co.)13 

Congress subsequently adopted the wholesale/retail test embodied in 

the Attleboro rule in enacting the Natural Gas Act of 1938.
14 

This 

congressional action reaffirmed state regulatory authority over local 

retail rates charged by gas distributors while simultaneously establish-

ing a clear line of federal regulatory authority over interstate whole-

I I A d . b d .. 15 sa e sa es. s note l.n a su sequent court eC1.S1.on: 

"the line of the statute was thus clear and complete. It 
cut sharply and clearly between sale for resale and 
direct sales for consumptive uses." 
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The Attleboro rule was applied by the courts to wholesale and 

retail sales of natural gas as well as to electricity sales. In 

Illinois Natural Gas Co.
16 

the Court noted that the Attleboro rule sig-

nified only one of two lines of cases setting out tests which had been 

used to determine the validity of state regulations. The Court noted 

that the Attleboro line set out the "mechanical rule" approach, looking 

only at whether the transmissions and sales were in interstate or 

intrastate commerce (based on the wholesale/retail division). The other 

line, the Court said, "has been less concerned to find a point in time 

and space where the interstate commerce in gas ends and intrastate 

commerce begins" and has concentrated on balancing the particular state 

and federal interests involved in each case. 17 Such "balancing" became 

a continuing element of liti.gation in the natural gas context through 

the early 1950's, just as it was an underlying concern in many of the 

electric cases adjudicated by the Commission and the Courts in the same 

time frame. To clarify the regulatory situation, in 1954 the Congress 

passed the so-called "Hinshaw Amendment" which reaffirmed state juris-

diction over the transmission and sale of natural gas that was received 

within or at the boundary of a state and ultimately consumed within that 

state. In effect, federal jurisdiction over such pipeline sales ended 

and state jurisdiction expanded beyond the "city gate." 

Extension of Federal Authority 
to All Wholesale Transactions 

The Supreme Court decision in Attleboro, supplemented by the 

Federal Power Act, clearly provided for federal preemption of state 

regulatory jurisdiction in the case of interstate bulk power 

- 17 -



transactions. However, prior to the Supreme Court's decision in the 

Colton case in 1964, state utility commissions continued to regulate 

most of the wholesale bulk power transactions taking place entirely 

within their respective states. Federal Power Commission regulation up 

to that time was largely confined to those sales taking place between 

the major utilities and, even then, to those transactions taking place 

across state lines. There were, however, several cases prior to Colton 

wherein the Courts affirmed FPC jurisdiction over transactions that were 

viewed as essentially "intrastate" in nature. 19 

The Colton case involved the sale of power by Southern California 

Edison Company to the municipal distribution system of the city of 

Colton, all of whose customers were located entirely within the state of 

C l 'f ' 20 a 1 ornla. Southern California Edison Company also served only 

customers located in southern and central California. However, Edison 

did receive a relatively small amount of its total bulk power supply 

from federal hydropower projects in Nevada and Arizona. 

The rate for the sale of power by Edison to Colton had been regu-

lated for many years by the California Public Utilities Commission. 

Indeed, it was a decision by the California Commission in 1958, allowing 

an increase in that rate, which led Colton to petition the Federal Power 

Commission to assert jurisdiction over the sale. Colton argued that 

because of Edison's interstate interconnections and power purchases, the 

sale in question was subj ect to the exclusive jurisd iction of the 

Federal Power Commission. In a landmark decision, the FPC agreed with 

this argument noting that the out-of-state energy from the government 

dams was "commingled" with energy generated by Edison from its own 
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California facilities and could (based on a "tracing procedure") pre­

sumed to be included in the energy delivered by Edison to Col ton. 

Accordingly, the FPC determined that the "sale to Colton is a sale of 

electric energy at wholesale in interstate commerce" subject to Commis­

sion regulation under the Federal Power Act. 

Edison appealed the FPC decision to the U.S. Court of Appeals based 

on the previously noted language of §201(a) of the Federal Power Act, 

which provides that regulation of interstate wholesale transactions 

under that act is "to extend only to those matters which are not subject 

to regulation by the states." Edison argued that this language limited 

FPC jurisdiction to those transactions beyond the scope of state regu­

lation, and furthermore, that California Commission regulation of the 

sale to Colton was constitutionally permissible under the Commerce 

Clause. The Court agreed with Edison and set aside the FPC decision. 

Ultimately, however, the U.S. Supreme Court reversed the Appellate 

Court and reinstated the original FPC determination of jurisdictional 

status for the Edison sale to Colton. The Court interpreted the Federal 

Power Act as granting to the FPC exclusive jurisdiction over all whole­

sale sales of electric energy in interstate commerce (not expressly 

excepted in the Act itself). It held that the quoted language in 

§ 201 (a) was merely a "policy declaration • of great generality" 

which could not nullify the more specific grant of jurisdiction over 

wholesale transactions in Section 201(b). 

The Court concluded that it was Congress' intent through the 

Federal Power Act to draw an easily ascertainable "bright line" between 

state and federal authority, making unnecessary a case-by-case analysis. 
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The FERC's authority was to be plenary in the area of wholesale sales of 

electricity in interstate commerce except those which Congress made 

explicitly subject to regulation by the states.
22 

Efforts to Restore State Jurisdiction Over 
"Intrastate" Wholesale Transactions 

The political reaction to the Supreme Court's decision in Col ton 

was quickly forthcoming. Almost immediately, an unusual coalition of 

the many investor-owned utilities who viewed themselves as operating 

primarily on an intrastate basis and whose wholesale transactions had 

suddenly been rendered "jurisdictional" under the Federal Power Act--and 

the state regulators who heretofore had been regulating these sales--

appealed to Congress to adopt legislation similar to the Hinshaw Amend-

ment that would reverse the major impacts of the Colton decision. Their 

contention was that both the Commission and the Courts had erred in 

their interpretation of Congressional intent (as stated in § 20 1 (a) of 

the Federal Power Act) limiting FPC jurisdiction "only to those matters 

which are not subj ect to regulation by the states." They argued that 

the Court's decision had rendered meaningless the "assurances" they 

thought had been given by Congress in enacting the Federal Power Act 

that federal authority was to be limited to the extent needed to fill 

the jurisdictional "gap" created by Attleboro. 

The 88th Congress held hearin~s in 1964 on amendments to the 

Federal Power Act designed to restore state authority over intrastate 

wholesale . 23 
transactlons. Supporters claimed these amendments would 

reaffirm the original intent of Congress to "supplement" rather than 

"supplant" state and local regulation. No action was taken in the 88th 
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Congress and similar legislation was introduced in the 89th Congress as 

S.218 (commonly referenced as the "Holland-Smathers Bill"). 

In introducing S.218, Senator Holland characterized the FPC deci-

sion in Colton as part of an "evangelistic program . . . to stretch and 

extend its power . 24 
. ." and as: 

fI [aJ typical bureaucratic assertion of authority and 
jurisdiction in a new effort [by the FPC] to i.nclude in the 
scope of its authority, power companies and their systems 
which were far removed from any state line and which had no 
direct connection with interstate business." (Emphasis added.) 

S.218 was drafted so as to exempt from Federal Power Commission 

jurisdiction any company, including rural electric cooperatives, having 

all of its generating and transmission facilities within a single state 

and having no direct connections with the facilities of any public 

utility deriving the major portion of its electric revenues from sales 

in another state. (Exemption from FPC jurisdiction under S. 218 was not 

conditioned on the exercise of state jurisdiction; indeed, several 

states still had not established statewide rate regulation at the time 

of the Colton decision.) Under the bill, the FPC would have continued 

to exercise jurisdiction over companies having generating or transmis-

sion facilities in more than one state, as well as over the "single-

state companies" which were directly connected with public utilities 

having their maj or operations in another state. The bill would also 

have provided an exemption for what was considered as essentially local 

sales to governmental bodies (cooperatives and exempt single-state 

companies). It was estimated by the FPC that upwards of 50 utilities 

representing over 25 percent of electricity sales would have been 

entirely exempted from federal jurisdiction under the bill. 
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The Holland-Smathers proposal received strong support from a 

diverse coalition of (intrastate) investor-owned utilities, some elec-

tric cooperatives and their respective state regulators (i. e., those 

groups most directly affected by the Colton decision). They argued that 

since the states have jurisdiction over retail rates, there was no 

logical reason why they should not also have jurisdiction over "local" 

wholesale transactions and transmission services which they viewed as an 

an integral part of the process of delivering energy to the ultimate 

consumer and in which no other state has any substantial interest." 

Typical of the strong views expressed by state regulators were 

those of James A. Lundy, Chairman of the New York Public Service Commis­

sion who observed that:
25 

"Colton carne out of the Federal Power Connnission in 1961 like 
a bolt from the blue. Its affirmance by the Supreme Court in 
1965 was a shaft from on high. It is one which, unless 
promptly rectified, bids fair to produce nothing but chaos in 
the electric regulatory field ••• Sooner or later, unless the 
impact of Colton is rectified now, each state regulatory 
commission will become subservient to its federal 'big bro­
ther.' It will only be permitted to pick up with its regu­
lation of electric sales at retail where the FPC leaves off 
with its regulation of each and every wholesale transaction, 
whether at or far within the state's borders. We sin­
cerely believe that Congress did not, designedly at least, 
create the Federal Power Commission to perform any such 
function, FPC's illustrious spokesmen to the contrary notwith­
standing. . ." 

Lundy proceeded to attack the notion advanced by the FPC that wholesale 

regulation was "too complex" a task for the state connnissions. He noted 

26 
that: 

" • the Federal Power Commission has purported to advance 
certain logic and certain alleged needs for its new-found 
regulatory power expansion. Among other things it has quite 
clearly evidenced and espoused its notion of a superior 
qualificati~n as an electric regulator over that of its sister 
state agencies. . since the regulation of all other [i. e. , 
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intrastate] facets of the electric business--at wholesale and 
retail--has, until very recently, been the product of the 
respective state commissions, we simply do not understand how 
it can responsibly be said that the enactment of S.218 would 
mean the end of such responsible regulation. On the contrary, 
what we here seek simply is to insure the continuance of that 
responsible regulation, by restoration of the status quo ante 
Colton." 

Similar views were expressed by other state regulators, one of whom 

expressed the additional concern: 27 

" • Unless restrained, efforts of the Federal Power Commis­
sion to extend its regulatory authority threaten an unneces­
sary and serious overlapping of regulatory jurisdiction, 
complicated and costly separation studies, and needless 
duplication of state and federal regulation. The resulting 
increased costs would, most certainly, add to the overall 
expense of regulation." 

Representatives of investor-owned and cooperative utilities echoed 

similar themes to those of their state regulators. For example, a 

Florida utility executive observed that his state's interconnections 

with Georgia were solely designed to enhance system reliability and 

allow for the occasional exchange of surplus energy. Nevertheless, he 

observed that by virtue of "various technical theories" the FPC was 

attempting to assert jurisdiction over all v.lholesale transactions i.n 

Florida under the Colton doctrine. Aside from questioning the technical 

basis of the Commission's efforts to assert jurisdiction (i.e., there 

was no "proof" that the power sold in Florida was actually generated in 

28 
another state), he further argued: 

"To permit the FPC to interject its regulatory authority--and 
oust that of the Florida Conrnission--over these transactions 
would result in unnecessary fragmentation of state and federal 
jurisdiction, cause substantial extra expense to my company 
and its customers because of duplicate hearings and over­
lapping requirements regarding the filing of reports, and 
inevitable conflicts regarding proper accounting methods, the 
fairest method of allocating costs between different groups of 
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customers and varying theories regarding the fair rate of 
return under particular circumstances." 

Opposition to the Holland-Smathers Bill was led by the FPC, the 

Justice Department, and public power systems and their Congressional 

supporters. FPC Chairman Joseph Swidler broadly asserted the importance 

of retaining Commission jurisdiction over all wholesale transactions 

without regard to the "interstate status" of the participating utili-

ties. He insisted that the Commission decision in the Colton case was 

simply a reaffirmation of authority (i.e., over all wholesale transac-

tions) that in his view had been "recognized from the outset as federal 

responsibilities under the [Federal Power] Act." Among his key argu­

ments were the following:
29 

o If ••• retail rate regulation is an exclusive province of the 
states and it covers by far the largest part of electric 
revenues. Federal regulation was conceived as a partnership 
with state regulation which would support the state commis­
sioners and not supplant them. The existing statutory pattern 
leaves with the state commissioners by far the most important 
responsibilities for the protection of electric consumers •.. 
In sum, the act recognized that the states could better 
perform their important regulatory role with the assistance of 
a strong Federal Power Commission performing its own role in 
the interstate wholesale power sphere and aiding the states in 
accomplishing their responsibilities at the retail level." 

o " • S. 218 would altogether exempt from "public utility" 
status, and therefore from every aspect of Federal Power 
Commission regulation, many electric companies engaged in 
interstate commerce (including members of interstate power 
pools) if they own facilities in only one state and sell or 
buy power in interstate commerce through an intermediary 
company. This exemption would be granted irrespective of the 
extent of the interstate transactions engaged in, irrespective 
of the size of the companies affected, irrespective of the 
number of wholesale customers dependent on them for power 
supply, and irrespective of whether they are otherwise subject 
to regulation of wholesale rates, uniform accounting, and 
other vital matters." 

o "[The bill] would also [effectively] repeal the F~C's present 
jurisdiction over sales at wholesale to almost all of the 
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approximately 1,500 municipal, cooperative, and investor-owned 
systems which purchase all or part of their electric power 
requirements at wholesale. The bill withdraws federal 
responsibility only when the utility making the sale has 
"substantial" retail revenue in the state in which the sale is 
made. This revenue test, however, would have practically no 
effect under the operating circumstances of the industry 
today. . except as to sales at wholesale by the few com­
panies which were exclusively or almost exclusively i.n the 
wholesale business." 

Of particular interest in the context of current debate over 

alleged efforts by utilities to restructure themselves so as to shift 

regulatory jurisdiction from the states to the FERC were Swidler' s 

comments as to how the Holland-Smathers Bill would have had precisely 

the opposite effect. He noted that the proposed legislation would: 30 

" exempt from all aspects of federal regulation any 
electric company which is so organized as to own facilities in 
only one state and which is permanently and directly intercon­
nected only with utilities which derive the majority of their 
electric revenues from sales in the same state. S. 218 would 
exempt such companies even if they were integral parts of 
interstate power pools; even if they were wholly owned sub­
sidiaries of interstate holding company systems, all tied 
together and operating as a unit under central management; and 
even if their basic function was to generate and supply energy 
to out-of-state utilities ... 

. . . Thus, the growing practice of forming a company to own a 
nuclear powerplant or a mine-mouth generating station which 
ultimately supplied energy to two or as many as a dozen or 
more states could nonetheless avoid public utility status 
under S. 218 if it were directly connected only to the facil­
ities of a company deriving most of its revenues from sales in 
the state where the generating station was located. A present 
example of such a situation is the Yankee Atomic Electric Co. 
whose pioneer nuclear facilities are all in Massachusetts, and 
whose direct connection is with New England Power Co. a 
multistate utility which derives a maj ority of its revenues 
from sales in Massachusetts." 

Swidler concluded by rejecting what he considered to be the "basic 

fallacy" of the legislative premise of Holland-Smathers that intrastate 
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wholesale transactions were matters "primarily of local concern." He 

d 1 h h d f f d 1 · i d· i 31 argue strong y t at t e nee or e era Jur s lct on: 

". . . becomes apparent if we examine the present-day opera­
tion of the companies which make up the electric industry. 
Today, to an even more marked degree than in 1935, the elec­
tric industry is one of interstate and even national char­
acter. . . Thus, any company which owns generation facilities 
linked to an interstate power pool necessarily engages in 
interstate commerce with other members of the pool even if the 
facilities it owns happen to lie all in one state." (Emphasis 
added.) 

Representatives of municipal power systems (whose complaint to the 

FPC had precipitated the Commission's decision in the Colton case) 

endorsed Swidler's arguments regarding the need for retaining FPC 

jurisdiction over "intrastate" wholesale transactions. They attributed 

the bill to the success of the FPC's efforts to "protect wholesale 

customers from the unfair practices of private utilities" and a desire 

by the latter to seek a more "favorable" regulatory environment at the 

state level. Alex Radin of the American Public Power Association (APPA) 

32 
asserted: 

" the real drive for enactment of S. 218 stems from the 
fact that FPC regulation in recent years has proven to be an 
effective method of reducing wholesale electric rates and 
curbing restrictive provisions imposed by power companies on 
their wholesale customers. This is not adequate reason for 
repealing a statute which has been on the books for 30 years. 
On the contrary, it is an argument for strengthening the FPC 
with money and manpower so that it can do the kind of job 
which its duties demand. The responsibility to protect 
the public interest was imposed on the FPC following con­
gressional investigations which revealed that many private 
power companies were abusing their monopoly status and eco­
nomic power, to the detriment of their consumers •.. S. 218 
would terminate the regulatory reforms approved by Congress in 
1935 to curb these abuses." 

APPA's analysis of the impacts of the Holland-Smathers Bill closely 

paralleled that of the FPC, particularly in its conclusions:
33 
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"S. 218, if enacted, would (1) exempt from Federal Power 
Commission jurisdiction many of the electric utilities from 
whom small, publicly-owned systems derive their requirements 
at wholesale, and would provide a method by which most of 
those utilities could escape federal regulation by new cor­
porate devices, and (2) would, by exempting from Commission 
jurisdiction most of the wholesale sales to municipalities, 
cooperatives, and some investor-owned utilities, deprive those 
purchasers of a forum in which to challenge rate and contrac­
tual inequities." 

Notwithstanding extensive hearings and debate, the 89th Congress 

failed to take any action of legislative proposals to reverse the 

Court's decision in Colton. Confronted with the fundamentally opposing 

views of the relevant constituencies concerning potential (vs. actual) 

outcomes of the Colton case, there was no sense of political urgency 

requiring an immediate legislative solution. Thus, the Commission's 

decision to assert exclusive jurisdiction over all wholesale bulk power 

transactions was effectively codified and remained unchallenged until 

the late-1970's when the increased volume of wholesale bulk power 

purchases, coupled with court decisions which affirmed federal preemp-

tion in wholesale electric matters resulted in renewed state commission 

interest in finding ways of asserting some jurisdiction over wholesale 

electric rate matters. At the same time, many utilities, perceiving an 

increasingly unfavorable regulatory environment at the state level, 

began to seriously consider options for transferring jurisdiction to 

what they believed had now become a more "receptive" regulatory environ-

ment at the federal level (i.e., exactly the opposite of what had been 

the case during the 1960!s). 

Legislative efforts to reverse Colton and restore state ratemaking 

jurisdiction of intrastate sales did not end with the Holland-Smathers 

Bill. Changing times and circumstances have resulted in changing 
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attitudes on the issue of who should exercise ratemaking jurisdicti.on 

over intrastate wholesale sales. As will be noted in the concluding 

section of this report, almost 20 years after Holland-Smathers, the 

chairman of one of the nation's largest multistate electric holding 

companies proposed transferring authority for such transactions back to 

the states in response to the views expressed by the chairman of the 

FERC (in a report to Congress) outlining the pros and cons of such an 

approach. Finally, a new legislative effort to achieve this outcome was 

introduced by NGA and NARUC in the 98th Congress with the likelihood of 

being carried over to the next session. 
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CHAPTER 3 

STATE EFFORTS TO REVIEW THE 
REASONABLENESS OF WHOLESALE RATES 

Introduction 

The debate over federal versus state authority over transactions 

which involved interstate sales of electricity remained relatively 

dormant for about a decade following the Colton decision. The jurisdic-

tional issue reemerged in the late 1970's in a somewhat different 

format. Rather than attempting to argue the merits of who should 

exercise primary rate jurisdiction over interstate wholesale sales, 

several states attempted to exercise a form of "secondary" jurisdiction 

by asserting authority to review the inclusion of certain bulk power 

supply costs in the retail rates of their jurisdictional utilities (such 

costs presumably having been approved in the context of FPC approved 

wholesale rates). The issue was typically framed in terms of what 

authority state regulatory commissions possess to review the "reason-

ableness" of wholesale rates previously approved by the FPC for inter-

state bulk power sales in fixing retail rates. Until recently, the 

Courts consistently held that state commissions were automatically 

preempted from determining the reasonableness of costs for retail 

ratemaking if based on wholesale power purchases filed with the FERC. 

Several recent cases, however, have contributed to what some have 

characterized as a "blurring" of the bright line set forth in Attleboro 
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and Colton as the basis for distinguishing federal and state jurisdic­

tion. As will be noted later in this section, there is little reason to 

believe that the line has been substantially blurred in circumstances 

applicable to the large percentage of wholesale transactions wherein the 

scope of federal ratemaking authority is reasonably unambiguous and FERC 

authority is thereby preemptive of ex post state oversight. What is 

less clear, however, is the degree to which FERC preemption extends to 

state regulatory efforts to examine the prudence of a transaction from 

the purchaser's perspective in the context of efforts to flow-through 

such costs in retail rates. 

The Narragansett Case 

The first major case challenging the notion of federal preemption 

pursuant to Attleboro culminated in a 1977 decision by the Rhode Island 

Supreme Court in the case of Narragansett Electric Co. vs. Burke defin­

ing the extent to which federal regulatory action circumscribes the 

authority of a state regulatory commission in setting retail rates for 

the intrastate sale of electricity.34 The Narragansett Electric Company 

of Rhode Island purchased its electrical power from the New England 

Power Company (NEPCO), an affiliated Massachusetts corporation. Sub-

sequent to a FERC-approved rate increase for NEPCO, the Rhode Island 

Commission maintained that it possessed the authority to investigate the 

reasonableness of the (purchased power) costs underlying the rate 

increase and could thus prevent Narragansett Electric Company from 

flowing through to its retail customers any portion of those costs that 

were deemed "unreasonable." 
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The Rhode Island Commission argued that it had the authority to 

investigate the propriety of the proposed retail tariffs since according 

to state law, the burden was on the utility to establish the "reason-

ableness" of expenses incurred pursuant to purchases from an affiliated 

company. The Rhode Island Supreme Court indicated, however, that FERC 

approval of wholesale rates charged to a retailer constituted a declara-

tion that those purchased power costs should be deemed a reasonable 

operating expense, within the meaning of state authority to determine 

"just and reasonable" retail rates. The Court concluded that if the 

State Commission were permitted to examine and disallow those costs it 

deemed "unreasonable," it would effectively violate the concept of 

federal preemption. 

A series of succeeding cases adopted the general rule of the Rhode 

Island Supreme Court in Narragansett that subsequent to FERC approval of 

a wholesale rate for the interstate sale of electric power, the state 

utility commission must accept the wholesale rate as a reasonable 

operating expense when setting retail rates for the purchasing utility. 

For example, the Supreme Court of Massachusetts in Eastern Edison vs. 

Massachusetts DPU
35 

reaffirmed the Narragansett doctrine--that an 

FERC-filed rate must be considered a prudently incurred reasonable power 

cost within the meaning of state laws which provide for regulatory 

investigation of a utility's retail purchased power adjustment clause. 

In a subsequent commentary on the evolution of case law affirming 

36 
federal preemption of wholesale ratemaking authority, it was observed: 

"The Court [decision] in Eastern Edison provides a more solid 
foundation for the separation of powers established by the 
Narragansett Court. The Court there required the State 
Commission, as in Narragansett, to pass the questioned power 
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costs through to the utility v s customers in an appropriate 
fuel charge. Furthermore, the Massachusetts Court asserted 
that the fact that the FERC rate was not final did not change 
its effect; the public utility commission must accord the same 
deference to a rate which the FERC has accepted for filing as 
it would to a rate which the FERC has approved after a 
hearing." (Emphasis added). 

As will be noted below, however, there may still be some latitude 

for the states to address certain aspects of FERC approved wholesale 

rates in the context of determining the reasonableness of the purchase 

for retail ratemaking purposes. 

The Northern States Case 

In a recent case addressing the issue of state versus federal 

jurisdiction in wholesale rate matters (Minnesota Public Utilities 

Commission et ale vs. Northern States Power Co.), the U.S. Supreme Court 

denied a petition for certiorari from the State of Minnesota on a 

Minnesota Supreme Court decision. The State Court had rejected actions 

by the State PUC which had questioned FERC's exclusive jurisdiction to 

review and approve an amendment to the Coordinating Agreement among the 

two operating companies of the Northern States Power Company (NSP) 

37 
System. 

As a result of the abandonment of plans to construct the Tyrone 

nuclear power plant, NSP sustained substantial cancellation losses. NSP 

filed with FERC an amendment to its Coordination Agreement which sought 

to allocate the Tyrone abandonment losses between the two companies in 

accordance with standard allocation formulas. After FERC had approved 

the amendment, NSP instituted a proceeding before the Minnesota Public 

Utilities Commission (MPUC) to obtain approval of a proposed increase in 
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retail rates in Minnesota to recover the portion of the cancellation 

losses attributable to its Minnesota customers. 

The Minnesota hearing examiner, concluded that the amendment 

established a "wholesale rate schedule" within the exclusive jurisdic-

tion of FERC and that intervenors could not attack the reasonableness of 

those rates prescribed by FERC. He recommended that NSP be allowed to 

include Tyrone losses as expenses for power purchased. The Commission, 

however, reversed the hearing examiner on the grounds that the Wisconsin 

Public Service Commission decision which led to the abandonment of the 

Tyrone Plant was a "parochial" one based on consideration of Wisconsin 

needs alone. More importantly, they asserted that FERC's approval of 

the amended Coordination Agreement was merely an allocation of costs 

betwe.en NSP subsidiaries and thus did not preempt the MPUC' s authority 

to review expenses allocated by the amended agreement for the purpose of 

retail ratemaking. 

The case was subsequently appealed all the way to the Minnesota 

Supreme Court which rejected the MPUC decision. It concluded that the 

NSP amendment to the Coordination Agreement (notwithstanding its formu-

lation in terms of allocation formulas) was still a valid wholesale rate 

and thus the MPUC was preempted (under the Narragansett doctrine) from 

examining its reasonableness. 

The fundamentally different perceptions of the issue can be most 

readily observed in how each side stated the "question" to the U. S. 

Supreme Court. The State of Minnesota expressed the issue as follows:
38 

"Whether the Federal Power Act permits an electric utility to 
evade state regulation of its retail rates by separately 
incorporating part of its generation and transmission system 
in a wholly-owned subsidiary and obtaining FERC approval of a 
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cost sharing agreement between the utility and the subsidiary 
as a wholesale rate." 

NSP disagreed with the appellants' statement of the question and submit-

ted that the Minnesota District Court (which had rejected the Minnesota 

Public Utilities Commission's position) correctly framed the issue as 

39 
follows: 

"The critical issue, dispositive of this appeal, is whether 
the FERC Order on the Tyrone Petition constitutes a federally 
approved wholesale rate as between NSP and NSP-W. If the 
Coordinating Agreement and its amendments constitute such a 
rate, then there is little dispute but that the PUC must, 
under the law cited, accept the Tyrone cost allocation estab­
lished by FERC." 

NSP argued that the underlying legal proposition (i. e., that a state 

ratemaking body must treat a FERC-approved rate as establishing the 

reasonableness of wholesale costs in determining a utility's operating 

expenses for purposes of setting an appropriate retail rate) was never 

seriously challenged by the MPUC, and thus there was no serious "federal 

question" warranting Supreme Court review. The Supreme Court denied the 

states' petition for certiorari without comment, and thus left standing 

the NSP contention that absent a showing to the contrary, the State was 

preempted from adjusting the wholesale rate by virtue of FERC's exclu-

sive jurisdiction. 

The Pike County Case 

In a fairly significant departure from the general rule concerning 

federal preemption articulated by the Courts in the Narragansett and 

Eastern Edison cases, a recent decision by the Pennsylvania Commonwealth 

Court concluded that state regulatory commissions may selectively 

inquire into the "reasonableness" of a wholesale sale for which FERC has 
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approved the rate. In the case of Pike County Light & Power Co. vs. 

P 1 " P bl" U "I" C i . 40 h ChId h 1 h h ennsy vanla u lC tl lty onnn SS10n t e ourt e t at a t oug 

the Connnission is precluded from passing on the propriety of the FERC 

rate, it may ascertain whether the purchasing utility exercised prudence 

in deciding to purchase power at the rate subsequently approved. 

Pike County Light and Power Company (Pike) is a subsidiary of 

Orange and Rockland Utilities which provides Pike with its bulk power 

supplies under a wholesale agreement filed with the FERC. In a state 

investigation of a proposed retail tariff supplement filed by Pike, an 

Administrative Law Judge found that Pike's exclusive reliance on Orange 

and Rockland as a source of wholesale power was "imprudent" in that more 

economical supplies of electricity were available from other sources. 

The State Commission adopted the Judge's findings, and Pike appealed to 

the Commonwealth Court. 

On appeal, Pike argued that the Connnission's order was barred by 

federal preemption under the Federal Power Act. The Pennsylvania Court 

affirmed the State Connnission's reasoning that it was the state's 

prerogative to inquire into the reasonableness of a utility's purchased 

power costs in the light of cheaper available alternatives. The Court 

agreed that the Connnission's actions were justified on the basis that 

its investigation proceeded not from an analysis of the supplier's 

(i.e., Orange and Rockland's) cost-of-service data, but rather from an 

analysis of Pike's cost of service. The Court observed that whereas 

FERC determines the reasonableness of a particular wholesale rate by 

analyzing the supplier's costs, the state commission determines whether 

it is reasonable for the buyer to purchase the power at that price in 
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light of other available sources. In effect, the Court appeared to be 

saying that FERC approval only indicated that it was reasonable for 

those rates to be charged by the supplier not that it was reasonable for 

the purchaser to incur the expense. Therefore, the purchased power 

expenses were not automatically deemed reasonable as a matter of law, 

and their disallowance by the State Commission did not constitute a 

violation of due process nor was it precluded by federal preemption 

41 
under the Narragansett rule. 

While there have been differing interpretations of the Pike County 

decision, on the surface it would appear to conflict with prior court 

decisions holding that elements of a FERC approved rate must be deemed 

reasonable for retail ratemaking purposes regardless of State commission 

opinion as to a utility's prudence or imprudence in purchasing power 

from a wholesale supplier. 

There are several considerations which might suggest that while 

deviating from prior decisions, Pike County does not constitute a major 

departure from Narragansett. For example, the Court's decision in Pike 

accepted the Narragansett rule but explained its waiver of federal 

preemption by giving equal credence to the state's basic ratemaking 

statute authorizing the State Commission to investigate all aspects of 

the utility's retail cost of service. Such a rationale, however, can be 

challenged since it would effectively allow a state to take pro-forma 

notice of FERC's action in approving a particular wholesale rate filing 

but effectively nullify that outcome by disallowing those costs for 

retail ratemaking purposes. Some have also suggested that the Court's 

decision in Pike might somehow have been influenced by the affiliate 
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relationship between supplier and purchaser. Again, this line of 

reasoning may fail because of the essentially equivalent circumstances 

in prior cases where federal preemption was upheld. 

In commenting on the Pike decision, one observer concluded as 

42 
follows: 

"The question remains whether Pike is a landmark case that 
reflects the recent trend in an area of federal preemption or 
is merely an error--an anomaly opposite from the [Narragansett 
and Eastern Edison] rules. Recent trends in constitutional 
law concerning the preemption of state regulation by federal 
agencies, through the Supremacy Clause, suggest that the 
answer to the question is the latter." 

Other observers, however, are not as certain and believe that several 

recent decisions by the U.S. Supreme Court (discussed below) may also 

signal a willingness to provide state commissions with limited discre-

tion to selectively encroach on regulatory matters previously thought to 

43 
be reserved to federal agencies under the Commerce Clause. In parti-

cular, the Pike case was decided after the Arkansas Electric Cooperative 

case (discussed below). The latter may, in part, explain the Pike 

decision. Indeed, the Pike decision cites the Arkansas case in relation 

to the scope of state jurisdiction. In effect, the Supreme Court may be 

signaling that whereas FERC approves the rate for sale it is not making 

any judgment on the reasonableness of the purchase or the price being 

paid by the purchaser relative to other alternatives. If this view 

turns out to be the case, Pike would reflect a slight narrowing of the 

preemption rule arising from Narragansett. In the remainder of this 

section, we shall examine several other recent decisions in the context 

of the federal/state jurisdictional issue and the extent of federal 

preemption in state consideration of wholesale bulk power supply costs. 
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The Concept of "Shared Jurisdiction" 
in Recent Supreme Court Decisions 

In three recent decisions with potentially far-reaching conse-

quences, the U.S. Supreme Court has reexamined the respective roles of 

the state and federal governments in the regulation of the electric 

utility industry. In the cases of FERC vs. Mi . . .44 
SSlSSlPPl and in 

Arkansas Electric Cooperative Corp. vs. Arkansas Public Service Commis­

sion,45 the Court may have blurred the long-standing "bright-line" rule 

traditionally used to distinguish between the relative spheres of state 

and federal regulatory authority over retail electric rates but did not 

substantially modify the Attleboro rule specifically as it affects the 

wholesale/retail distinction. The Court also ruled, in Pacific Gas & 

Electric Co. vs. State Energy Resources Conservation and Development 

Commission46 that the construction and operation of nuclear power plants 

are not subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Nuclear Regulatory 

Commission under the Atomic Energy Act. As a result of these decisions, 

a more complex pattern of regulation appears to be evolving, which may 

allow the states to become involved in regulating matters once viewed as 

exclusive federal domain but where the scope of federal preemption is 

not absolute under relevant statutes. 

The Arkansas case involved the Arkansas Electric Cooperative 

Corporation (AECC) a rural electric cooperative, established under the 

Rural Electrification Act of 1936. AECC is a generation and transmis-

sion (G&T) cooperative providing wholesale bulk power to its members who 

in turn provide retail electric service to rural consumers. Most of 

AECC's electricity is generated in Arkansas and is sold within the state 

to members, although AECC is also interconnected to other regional 
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utilities and engages in coordination transactions (which under Colton 

and subsequent decisions would place all of AECC's sales in interstate 

commerce). 

In 1979, the Arkansas Public Service Commission (PSC) attempted to 

assert jurisdiction over AECC' s rates for sales to local distribution 

cooperatives, relying on the same Arkansas statutes that authorize it to 

regulate retail rates of rural electric cooperatives within the state. 

AECC objected, but the PSC overruled the objections, holding both that 

its assertion of jurisdiction was consistent with Attleboro and that 

state jurisdiction was not preempted either by FERC or the Rural Elec­

trification Administration (REA). 

A lower Arkansas Court set aside the PSC's order, but the Arkansas 

Supreme Court upheld the order asserting jurisdiction, concluding that, 

even though the AECC sales at issue were at wholesale and involved some 

interstate electricity, the business nonetheless was "decidedly local, 

having its paramount impacts and consequences in Arkansas and having 

little or no relation to any other place.,,47 

AECC, joined by other rural cooperatives and the REA, appealed to 

the U.S. Supreme Court arguing both that the Arkansas PSC's jurisdiction 

was preempted by the Federal Power Act and the Rural Electrification 

Act, and that in any event, the PSC's assertion of jurisdiction imposed 

a burden on interstate commerce. 

The Court rejected both arguments, and in what some have construed 

as a departure from Colton, it ruled that a state may sometimes regulate 

wholesale electric power transactions in interstate electricity. Such 

regulation, according to the Court, is permissible if Congress did not 
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intend to preempt state regulation and if the burden on interstate 

commerce is incidental and "not clearly excessive in relation to the 

putative local benefits" of state regulation. 

On the preemption issue, the Supreme Court readily concluded that 

state regulation of rural electric cooperatives was preempted neither by 

the Federal Power Act nor by the Rural Electrification Act (i.e., FERC 

had deferred to the REA and the latter had adopted a policy of requiring 

borrowers to submit proposed rate changes for state agency approval). 

The constitutional issues dealing with interstate commerce provided 

more difficult determinations for the Court, especially in view of the 

seemingly controlling Attleboro precedent. Indeed, the Supreme Court 

candidly acknowledged at the outset of its discussion in the Arkansas 

48 
case that: 

"If the constitutional rule articulated in Attleboro were 
applied in this case, it would require setting aside the 
Arkansas PSC's assertion of jurisdiction over AECC, since 
AECC, like the electric utility in Attleboro, sells at whole­
sale electric energy transmitted in interstate commerce." 

The Arkansas PSC had attempted to distinguish its effort to assert 

jurisdiction from Attleboro on the factual ground that the latter case 

involved a wholesale transaction with an out-of-state distributor 

whereas all of AECC t s sales were to "local" distributors (and its 

interstate coordination transactions were "incidental" to this purpose). 

The Supreme Court, however, adopted a more sweeping approach to the 

problem of the Attleboro precedent. It noted that its approach to 

Commerce Clause cases had changed in the 50 years since Attleboro, and 

that the mechanical, or "bright-line," (wholesale/retail test) of 

Narragansett has become "anachronistic." The Court observed that the 
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Attleboro rule was established at a time when the Court was the sole 

authority safeguarding federal interests in the area of state utility 

regulation. The Court stated: 49 

"Attleboro can no longer be thought to provide the sole 
standard by which to decide this case, and we proceed instead 
to undertake an analysis grounded more solidly in our modern 
cases." 

In rejecting Attleboro, the Court substituted what it characterized as a 

"more flexible standard" which necessitates consideration in each case 

of "the nature of the state regulation involved, the obj ective of the 

state, and the effect of the regulation upon the national interest in 

the commerce." The relevant test in this case, the Court said, was that 

articulated in the case of Pike vs. Bruce Church Inc., which provided:
50 

"Where raJ statute regulates evenhandedly to effectuate a 
legitimate local public interest, and its effects on inter­
state commerce are only incidental, it will be upheld unless 
the burden imposed on such commerce is clearly excessive in 
relation to the putative local benefits. If a legitimate 
local purpose is found, then the question becomes one of 
degree and the extent of the burden that will be tolerated 
will, of course, depend on the nature of the local interest 
involved and in whether it could be promoted as well with a 
lesser impact on interstate activities." 

In applying this test to the AECC situation, the Court found:
51 

(1) The Arkansas PSC' s assertion of jurisdiction was 
"evenhanded." 

(2) The regulation of AECC's rates was a matter of legitimate 
local public interest since as the Court noted, "AECC t S 

basic operation consists of supplying power from generat­
ing facilities located within the State to member cooper­
atives, all of whom are located within the State." 

(3) The burden that PSC regulation might impose on interstate 
commerce was only incidental and "not clearly excessive 
in relation to the putative local benefits" (i.e., even 
though small amounts of power sold by AECC was received 
from out of state, the same was true of power sold at 
retail by investor-owned electric utilities clearly 
subject to state regulatory jurisdiction). 
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The AECC case, however, is only one of several recent Supreme Court 

decisions that some have argued have the effect of blurring traditional 

lines between state and federal authority in areas of interest to 

electric utilities. In the 1982 case of FERC vs. Mississippi, the Court 

upheld the authority of Congress, in the Public Utility Regulatory 

Policies Act (PURPA) to require state utility commissions to consider 

federal ratemaking standards in carrying out their retail regulatory 

activities. Whereas the Arkansas decision endorsed state involvement in 

a subject matter (i.e., wholesale rate regulation) that had previously 

been thought to be of exclusive federal concern, the Mississippi deci­

sion appeared to endorse federal involvement in a subject matter that 

was previously viewed as exclusively a matter of state concern. 

Although the view was expressed in Attleboro that regulation of retail 

electric rates had "merely an incidental effect upon interstate com­

merce," the Court concluded in the Mississippi case that Congress could 

prescribe national policy with respect to retail sales of electricity 

because "[It] is difficult to conceive of a more basic element of 

interstate commerce than electric energy. ,,52 Thus, the Court appeared 

to suggest that both federal and state interests were involved in retail 

electric rate regulation--notwithstanding the wholesale vs. retail 

nature of the transaction. 

In the view of some observers, these decisions by the Court 

appeare.d to reflect an evolving concept of shared--and perhaps even 

overlapping--regulatory responsibility for the electric utility indus­

try, with more emphasis on balancing of competing interests and little 

or no reliance on mechanical tests. This view, some would argue, is 
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supported by the Supreme Court's most recent decision in a case involv­

ing California efforts to place a moratorium on the construction of 

nuclear power plants. In Pacific Gas & Electric Co. vs. State Energy 

Resources Conservation and Development Commission, the Court concluded 

that although the Atomic Energy Act preempts state action with respect 

to nuclear safety, it does not do so with respect to economic and other 

aspects of nuclear power. Since the California statute at issue in the 

case involved economic and not safety concerns, the Court held that it 

was not preempted by the federal statute. In this sense, the Court 

decision in Pacific Gas & Electric was consistent with its decision in 

Arkansas in terms of its more flexible approach to the jurisdictional 

issue where pervasive federal preemption was not clearly established. 

Current Status of the Preemption Debate 

It would be incorrect to conclude from the three cases discussed 

above that the Supreme Court was declaring "open season" on FERC' s 

wholesale rate jurisdiction in terms of opening the field to comprehen­

sive state oversight. Rather, it simply recognized the jurisdictional 

issue may not always be as clear as the Attleboro "bright-line" would 

suggest and that in certain situations (e.g., wholesale sales by non­

jurisdictional utilities) the scope of federal statutory authority did 

not explicitly preempt the exercise of collateral state jurisdiction. 

In other cases, however, where the statute is relatively unambiguous 

concerning federal preemption (as would likely be the case for most 

wholesale bulk power transactions involving investor-owned utilities) 

nothing in these decisions suggests any substantial retreat from the 
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Narragansett rule restricting the authori ty of state commissions to 

examine the reasonableness of wholesale rates filed with the FERC. 

Indeed, in the previously referenced Northern States case, which 

followed closely after the three cases noted above, the Supreme Court 

refused to review a Minnesota Supreme Court decision which struck down 

efforts by the Minnesota DPU to to exercise oversight of a FERC approved 

wholesale rate. This decision by the U.S. Supreme Court to deny a writ 

of certiorari in Northern States means that the Court has not addressed 

the scope of the N cT!'Hgann:= t t rule especially in those areas where 

federal wholesale rate authority is clear and thus presumably preemptive. 

A similar view was recently expressed by the U.S. Court of Appeals 

in the case of Middle South Energy, Inc. et ale vs. Arkansas Public 

Service Commission et al., in which the Federal District Court issued a 

judgment permanently enjoining Arkansas Public Service Commission from 

conducting further proceedings in a state administrative action requir­

ing Arkansas Power and Light Company to show cause why the various 

contracts requiring it to purchase power from or pay for the construc-

tion of the Grand Gulf Proj ect should not be voided. 53 The Court 

concluded that because the "subj ect agreements were inextricably bound 

to the wholesale sale of power in interstate commerce, they are subject 

to the exclusive jurisdiction of the FERC" under the Narragansett 

doctrine. (The jurisdictional implications of cost equalization pro-

visions in holding company pooling agreements, such as the ones affect­

ing Arkansas Power and Light Company, are discussed in Chapter 6.) 

While the general thrust of recent federal court decisions is to 

preempt the states in matters relating to bulk power sales made pursuant 
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to FERC approved wholesale rate schedules, there is still a "gray area" 

relating to the scope of state authority to consider the prudence of the 

costs incurred by the purchasers in such transactions. As noted above 

in the context of the Pike County case, a state court has held that 

state regulators are not preempted from inquiring into the reasonable­

ness of a wholesale transaction from the purchaser's perspective. In 

Pike County the Court noted that a FERC-approved tariff only addresses 

the reasonableness of a wholesale transaction from the perspective of 

the seller's costs and thus does not constitute a finding of reasonable­

ness relative to the purchaser. 

A similar line of argument was reflected in recent decisions by the 

Massachusetts Department of Public Utilities (DPU) and the Wyoming 

Supreme Court. In the Massachusetts case, the DPU ordered the Common~ 

wealth Electric Company and Cambridge Electric Light Company to refund 

the CWIP portion of the revenues collected under a FERC-approved rate 

schedule for the purchase of Seabrook Unit 1 capacity.54 The DPU, after 

reviewing relevant precedent, concluded that its authority to review the 

capacity purchase contract between Canal Electric Company and its 

affiliates, Commonwealth Electric and Cambridge Electric, was not 

preempted by FERC's acceptance of the contract as an initial ratee 

Hence, it held that it had the authority to determine the prudence of 

costs incurred by the purchasing utilities under that contract. This 

decision is being appealed by the relevant utilities and should provide 

further insight as to the scope of FERC preemption--specifically as it 

relates to the rate paid by the purchaser. 
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In the most recent of an emerging line of state cases dealing with 

the jurisdictional issue, the Wyoming Supreme Court, in the case of 

Spence vs. Smyth et al., has ruled that FERC approval of any wholesale 

electric rate increase requires a state commission to treat the pass­

through increase as a reasonable operating expense at the intrastate 

retail level and that the state commission may not independently inves-

tigate the reasonableness of the wholesale rates. In this sense, the 

Wyoming decision is consistent with Narragansett and other court deci­

sions affirming FERC preemption on the issue of the "reasonableness" of 

the wholesale rate. However, the Wyoming court also agreed with Pike 

County, and Massachusetts DPU decisions noted above, that assert the 

right of the state commission to disallow cost recovery for power 

purchased at FERC-approved rates on the narrow distinction that the 

state has independent jurisdiction to determine that the decision of 

management to purchase power was imprudent or arbitrary in the first 

place. 

The state decisions noted above could signal a weakening of the 

Narragansett doctrine and substantially reduce the incentives discussed 

in the following chapters for utilities to restructure themselves in 

ways which would shift regulatory jurisdiction over their bulk power 

supply costs to the FERC (i.e., since the states could still exercise 

jurisdiction over the purchaser's end of the transaction). Future 

developments in this area are likely to be determined by federal court 

review of this emerging line of decisions on the scope of state regu­

latory jurisdiction under Narragansett. 
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CHAPTER 4 

THE REGULATORY ENVIRONMENTS AT THE 
FERC AND STATE COMMISSIONS AS A 

FACTOR IN JURSIDICTIONAL TRANSFER 

Introduction 

There have been minor differences in ratemaking policy exercised at 

the state versus federal level almost since the enactment of the Federal 

Power Act of 1935. However, in recent years the regulatory climate at 

the FERC is perceived by many as having become increasingly more favor-

able from the standpoint of the regulated utilities as compared with the 

climate at many state regulatory commissions. This is, in part, because 

of a perceived trend toward more favorable rules and ratemaking policies 

established by the FERC and in part because of a trend toward less 

favorable rules and policies established by state commissions in 

response to ratepayers concerns over the rising costs of electricity. 

In this chapter, some examples of these differences are described and 

some of the reasons for these increasingly divergent policy outcomes are 

set forth as a basis for understanding the growing incentives for a 

utility to seek transfer of regulatory jurisdiction from the state to 

the federal level. In Chapter 5 we examine some of the financial risk 

considerations which also could indirectly result in a utility increas-

ingly coming under FERC jurisdiction. 
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Examples of Differences in Policies and Practices 

The belief in more favorable regulation by the FERC is more than an 

abstract proposition. Specific examples of differences in ratemaking 

policies and practices as between the FERC and most state commissions 

which demonstrate this notion include: (1) suspension periods, (2) fuel 

cost adjustment clauses, (3) test years, (4) treatment of construction 

work in progress, (5) treatment of cancellation costs, and (6) treatment 

of excess capacity. Federal versus state policy with respect to each of 

these ratemaking issues is outlined below to illustrate some of the 

incentives which have evolved for a utility to come under FERC 

jurisdiction. 

Suspension Periods 

One of the more attractive features of wholesale electric rate 

regulation by the FERC relates to regulatory lag. The delay in granting 

proposed rate increases is an important source of earnings attrition. 

The Federal Power Act provides that the Commission may not suspend a 

proposed rate increase for more than five months. At the expiration of 

the suspension period, the increase must be permitted to go into effect 

subject to refund with interest. The Commission has determined in West 

Texas Utilities (1982) that in any case in which proposed rates exceed 

the FERC Staff's preliminary cost of service by more than 10 percent, it 

will suspend the increase for the full five months; otherwise, it will 

suspend for no more than one day. 

Some utilities have sought recently to avoid the more significant 

effects of suspension by filing dual rate increase proposals. Under 

Connnission rules, one of the two rate schedules can be filed for a 
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partial amount that will almost assuredly satisfy the Staff's 

preliminary analysis (using the If 10 percent rule") and if intervenors 

object to the increase, therefore be suspended for only one day. The 

second rate increase can be filed for the full amount which the utility 

believes itself actually entitled to receive. Thus, if the latter is 

suspended for the full five-month period, the utility will at least be 

collecting the smaller increase under the other filing during that five 

h . d 56 mont perlO. By permitting such dual filings, the FERC has reduced 

significantly the adverse impact of regulatory lag for electric util-

ities. It is, of course, true that if a proposed rate increase is 

suspended and set for hearing, it may be a matter of several years 

before a final commission order is issued. The impact of this lag is 

mitigated, however, by the fact that a substantial portion of the 

proposed rates are collected subject to refund during this period. In 

addition, the Commission and its Administrative Law Judges have been 

making extensive (and at least partially successful) efforts to reduce 

the time required for litigation of formal cases through such mechanisms 

as use of a generic rate-of-return procedure. 

Proposed retail rate increases, subject to state commission juris-

diction, require a substantially longer period (generally 9 to 12 

months) between the time a proposed rate increase is filed and the time 

when the rates can begin to be collected from ratepayers. In part, this 

stems from a greater reluctance to permit rates to be collected (even if 

subject to refund) that have not been found just and reasonable after 

hearing. In part, it reflects the greater difficulty (both administra-

tive and political) of making refunds to hundreds of thousands of 
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relatively mobile retail customers than to a much smaller number of non-

mobile wholesale customers. In some instances, state commissions have 

sought to mitigate this problem by way of intermediate orders granting 

partial or emergency rate relief. Nevertheless, as a general proposi-

tion, regulatory lag and resultant earnings attrition have been much 

more severe at the state level than at the FERC. 

Fuel Cost Adjustment Clauses 

The FPC/FERC has for many years permitted utilities to include 

clauses in their wholesale rate schedules designed to automatically 

adjust charges to customers in response to changes in fuel costs. In 

1974 h FPC i d h i f · l' 57 d l' . h f 1 t e rev se t at port on 0 lts regu atlons ea lng Wlt ue 

clauses, providing specific guidance as to the principles that were to 

58 
be followed in the development of an acceptable fuel clause. Clauses 

filed in accordance with the rule enable utilities to pass through to 

customers on a current basis changes in fuel costs and related taxes. 

In a further modification of the rule, promulgated in 1984, the section 

of the rule dealing with the treatment of purchased power was revised to 

permit utilities to pass through the total cost of purchased "economic 

power. ,,59 Under the prior rule, however, pass-through of purchased 

power costs had been limited to net energy cost of energy purchased on 

an economic dispatch basis. Thus the FERC now has in place a fuel 

adjustment regulation that is perhaps as favorable to utilities as any 

60 
that is applicable to retail rates anywhere in the country. 

In contrast, such comprehensive fuel adjustment clauses are not 

applied to retail rates in a number of states. Where they are permit-

ted, they have often been encumbered with various provisions designed to 
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create incentives to minimize fuel costs and improve efficiency such as 

provisions allowing something less than 100 percent pass-through. In 

some cases, revised charges reflecting changes in fuel costs may not be 

made effective until commission approval at interim hearings. In other 

cases, utilities are limited in full recovery of purchased power costs 

or in costs incurred in controlling pollution problems stemming from use 

of selected fuels. 

Future Test Year 

During a period of inflation, it is generally advantageous for a 

utility to utilize a test year that is as current as possible. Other-

wise, the rates will be inadequate to cover the costs incurred during 

the period the rates are in effect, and the actual rate of return to 

stockholders will fall below that which was authorized by the state 

commission. Such "earnings attrition" became especially pronounced 

during the rapid inflation of the late 1970' s and early 1980' s, and 

. f 1 h . 61 remalns a matter 0 rea concern at t e present tlme. 

Over a decade ago, the FPC revised its regulations to require the 

use of future years in most wholesale rate increase filings.
62 

Under 

present rules, the test year for wholesale rate purposes may begin up to 

three months beyond the date that the new rates are proposed to become 

effective. In contrast, most state regulatory commissions continue to 

employ test periods that are largely or entirely historical, although a 

few state commissions such as those in New York, Minnesota, and Iowa 

employ test periods based on proj ections in whole or in part of future 

63 costs. While nearly all state commissions allow adjustments to his to-

rical costs for "known and measurable changes" such as annualization of 
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the effect of a wage increase that went into effect during the test 

year, they are generally not prepared to permit rates to be based on 

costs projected to be incurred during the period the new rates are in 

effect. The difficulties for utilities arising from such an approach 

are especially severe during periods of high inflation such as exper-

ienced in the late 1970's and early 1980's. 

Construction Work in Progress (CWIP) 

The most recent example of a difference in ratemaking treatment 

between state regulatory agencies and the FERC relates to the issue of 

whether CWIP should be included in rate base. This issue has become 

particularly significant in recent years because of the number of 

utilities with large plants under construction. Some have found it 

quite difficult to continue the financing of these proj ects in the 

absence of current cash earnings derived from inclusion of such projects 

in rate base. 

On May 16, 1983 FERC issued a Final Rule
64 

establishing its policy 

concerning treatment of CWIP. It provides that any public utility 

engaged in the sale of electric power for resale may include in rate 

base (in addition to all CWIP associated with pollution control and fuel 

conversion facilities as previously permitted) up to 50 percent of all 

other CWIP, subject to a rate impact limitation in the first two 

65 years. 

Among the state commissions, there is great variation in the 

treatment accorded CWIP. According to a recent Edison Electric Insti-

66 
tute summary, 11 states allow no CWIP in rate base, 12 states require 

a full or partial AFUDC offset to any CWIP permitted in rate base, and 
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another eight states have required some level of AFUDC offset in some 

cases. Of the 18 states reported to have allowed some CWIP in rate base 

without AFUDC, all were partial allowances. 

Treatment of Cancellation Costs 

The rash of cancellations of large (mostly nuclear) power plants 

that has occurred in recent years has raised to some prominence the 

issue of the rate treatment to be accorded the costs associated with the 

partially constructed units. FERC's policy with regard to this issue, 

where there was no FERC finding of imprudence relating to the incurrence 

of these costs, was set forth in a 1979 decision involving New England 

67 
Power Company. The Commission permitted a five year amortization of 

100 percent of the gross loss, although it did not permit rate base 

treatment of the unamortized loss. Except for one case, involving a 

relatively small amount of construction costs,68 the Commission has not 

denied any recovery of cancellation costs based on imprudence. 

The state commissions have tended to treat cancellation costs--even 

where there were no findings of imprudence--somewhat less favorably from 

the standpoint of the utilities. In a few cases, they have refused to 

permit any amortization of cancellation losses. 69 Cancellation costs 

have been amortized over periods as long as 10 to 15 years at the state 

level, whereas the FERC has more often accepted amortization periods of 

f ' 70 lve years. A longer amortization period, of course, is equivalent to 

the allowance of a smaller proportion of total cancellation costs where 

rate base treatment is denied. In the Tyrone case, the FERC permitted a 

variable amortization of between five and ten years whereas the Public 

Service Commissions of Minnesota, North Dakota, and South Dakota argued 
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for a 30-year amortization period for costs associated with the same 

71 plant. In a few cases the amount of the cancellation costs subject to 

recovery through amortization was reduced by the amount of AFUDC that 

had been accumulated. Finally, some state commissions have found some 

part of the claimed cancellation costs to have been incurred imprudently 

and disallowed recovery of such costs. 72 

Treatment of Excess Capacity 

The regulatory issue that has caused perhaps the most concern among 

many utilities in recent years has been the ratemaking treatment 

accorded by state commissions of generating capacity in excess of that 

which is required to meet peak load and provide a reasonable reserve 

margin. Declining rates of load growth have left many utilities with 

varying amounts of such short-term "excess capacity," often occurring in 

conjunction with the recent addition of a large coal or nuclear plant 

having a relatively high cost per kW. 

Several state commissions have reduced rate base to reflect such 

"excess capacity," although in nearly all instances, the effect of this 

treatment has been mitigated to some extent either by permitting con-

tinued AFUDC until the plant is included in rate base, or by some 

procedure that effects a "sharing" of the burden between ratepayers and 

stockholders. The Iatan case in Missouri was one of the more widely 

publicized recent instances of rate base exclusion of a completed plant 

by a state regulatory agency on the grounds of "excess capacity. If The 

most common device for such sharing is to permit no return (and associ-

ated taxes) on the common stock equity portion of that part of the rate 

base deemed by regulators to represent "excess capacity." 
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Perhaps the most extreme treatment of alleged "excess capacity" was 

accorded Montana Power Company's 30 percent share of Colstrip Unit No.3 

(a large coal-fired unit) by the Montana Public Service Commission 

(MPSC) in a case decided August 3, 1984. 73 In that case the MPSC deter-

mined that the unit was not "actually used and useful" as required by 

statute and eliminated the entire unit from the rate base. No provision 

was made for continued AFUDC or for other mitigation of the rate base 

deduction. This treatment was justified by the MPSC primarily on the 

basis of a "competitive marketplace standard," i.e., that the total per 

kWh cost of Colstrip No. 3 was in excess of the current price of alter-

native source of power in the region. The Massachusetts Department of 

Public Utilities has also indicated that it intends to deny any recovery 

of costs associated with incomplete or abandoned plant notwithstanding 

74 "prudence considerations". The Massachusetts decision placing inves-

tors at risk for the total costs incurred in plant abandonment is 

prospective, however, as compared with the retroactive application of 

the competitive standard in Montana and what utilities have alleged is 

the exercise of "20/20" hindsight in other cases where they were penal-

ized for "excess capacity." 

Up to this point, the FERC has not reduced rate base as a result of 

a finding of "excess capacity" in any case, perhaps because the matter 

has not yet become an issue. It may become an issue, however, in a case 

filed recently by Montana Power Company involving wholesale rates to a 

cooperative in Montana. In this case the FERC may have to face the same 

set of issues dealt with by the MPSC either directly or in response to a 

price squeeze allegation. 
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Basis for the Growing Differences 
in FERC Versus State Regulation 

The reasons for the above outlined differences in regulatory 

treatment between the FERC and the state commissions are to be found 

partly in the types of customers whose service is regulated, partly in 

the proportion of total service regulated, and partly in the locus of 

the jurisdiction. For example, in reviewing a fuel adjustment clause, a 

state commission regulating 90 percent of the revenues of an electric 

utility needs to be concerned about the effect of the formula for cost 

pass-through on the incentives of the utility to minimize costs. The 

FERC, regulating only 10 percent of the revenues of the same utility, 

can presumably be more sanguine in permitting full pass-through without 

provisions designed to assure cost-minimization incentives. This is 

because the FERC can have some assurance that the incentives of the 

utility will be driven by the state fuel clause affecting 90 percent of 

its rates and that therefore the FERC fuel clause will have little or no 

impact on the utility's fuel procurement policies and practices. 

The wholesale customers of an electric utility are in the electric 

power business themselves and are therefore likely to be not only more 

sophisticated in the structure, operation, terminology, technology, and 

economics of the utility industry, but also (in theory) more sympathetic 

to at least some of its problems. For example, while retail customers 

in many jurisdictions have objected vigorously to any fuel cost adjust-

ment mechanism, such opposition is much less common among wholesale 

customers since most of these utilities have themselves incorporated 

fuel clauses in their retail rates. For similar reasons, wholesale 

customers are less likely to insist on removal from rate base of 
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reasonable amounts of temporary "excess capacity" or to object to 

amortization of prudently incurred cancellation costs. Wholesale 

customers are also less likely to oppose an increase in the level of 

rates simply on the ground that the rates are already "too high" as is 

often alleged in retail rate proceedings, or that the rates will be 

higher than rates paid by the customers of an adjoining utility, regard­

less of the level of earnings to the utility that present rates allow. 

The differences in suspension procedures, in part at least, also 

reflect the differences between numbers and types of wholesale versus 

retail customers. It is relatively easy for a utility to keep track of 

refunds due to a few wholesale customers and to locate and reimburse 

them if a refund is ordered. While computers have greatly simplified 

the process, it is still costly to keep track of refunds due to hundreds 

of thousands and sometimes millions of customers in various retail 

classes. It may be far more costly to locate and reimburse them if a 

refund is ordered. Finally, it is much more difficult to explain to 

retail customers than to wholesale customers why they should have to pay 

rates (even temporarily) that have not been formally approved by the 

regulatory commission. 

In addition to the differences in the types of service regulated 

and the types of customers served, it is also apparent that the more 

direct relation between state commissions, retail customers, and util­

ities has been a factor in the growing differences between state and 

federal regulation. The FERC is located in Washington, D.C., while the 

state commissions are located much closer to the ratepayers. The FERC 

Commissioners almost never hear a rate case directly and rarely hold 
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oral argument in a rate case. In contrast, it is common practice for 

state commissioners to hear cases directly. While this may not give 

them any better grasp of the technical issues involved, it does give 

them a better feel for the economic, social, and political problems 

resulting from higher rates. In addition, it puts the state commission-

ers into direct contact with the representatives of increasingly well-

funded citizens groups, business groups, environmental groups, and 

public advocates that have been growing recently in both numbers and 

75 their sophistication in dealing with electric power issues. These 

considerations, combined with the nature of the appointment process make 

state commissioners in retail rate proceedings much more sensitive to 

local political concerns. At the FERC, even the Administrative Law 

Judges (ALJ) deal primarily with counsel (usually Washington-based) in 

rendering initial decisions in rate cases. The FERC Commissioners deal 

primarily with briefs or exceptions filed to ALJ decisions and have 

little direct contact with the general public affected by their 

decisions. 

A final factor that has probably had some effect on the growing 

differences on state and federal policies is the relation of FERC 

electric rate regulation to national energy policy objectives. There is 

a concern within the Department of Energy (DOE) and elsewhere within the 

Administration that overly restrictive regulation can create disincen-

tives for utilities to make the necessary investments to assure ade-

76 
quate, reliable service in the years ahead.' There is also a desire to 

lessen federal regulatory burdens wherever possible. DOE, however, is 

caught between its rhetorical support for more responsive state 
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regulation and a strong philosophical position within the Administration 

opposing any form of federal preemption of state ratemaking autho­

rity--whatever the outcome of the latter. Federal policy concerns are 

thus limited to being expressed in low-profile presentations advocating 

more favorable regulatory treatment for utilities in both state and 

federal regulatory proceedings. These efforts, however, are more 

likely to register at the federal level than at the state level. Also, 

federal officials still view FERC as a potential "role model" whose 

regulatory policies are to be emulated at the state level. Indeed, this 

argument has been repeatedly made in numerous rulemakings before the 

FERC including those dealing with a generic rate of return for wholesale 

ratemaking and the new rule on treatment of construction work in pro-

gress. In each case, those supporting the proposed changes in the 

Connnission's rule cited the positive "spill-over" benefits of having 

similar "progressive" ratemaking policies adopted at the state level. 77 

As a practical matter, however, there is little evidence in recent years 

suggesting that state connnissions actually look to the FERC for policy 

guidance on key ratemaking issues. 
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CHAPTER 5 

PROBLEMS OF FINANCING NEW GENERATING FACILITIES 
AS A FACTOR IN JURISDICTIONAL TRANSFER 

Introduction 

Recent cancellations of a number of plants under construction 

coupled with severe financial problems affecting those utilities strug-

gling to complete the large plants still under construction have occu-

pied much of the attention of industry executives, utility regulators, 

and members of the financial community. This short-term focus on 

getting plants under construction into commercial service has tended to 

defer serious consideration of the long-term problem of how the industry 

will meet the need for new generating capacity in the 1980's and beyond. 

While there will be an increasing reliance on industrial cogenera-

tion and a variety of dispersed (renewable) power sources, most util-

ities believe that the maj or share of new capacity in this period is 

still likely to be in the form of central-station coal and possibly 

smaller scale nuclear powerplants--each costing in excess of a billion 

dollars. New ownership arrangements are being examined as a means of 

sharing risks and getting new plants built. Such efforts to implement 

innovative approaches to financing needed capacity could also have the 

corollary effect of transferring jurisdiction over such facilities from 

the state to the federal level. Such an outcome would also tend to 

offset the growing feeling among utilities that "unpredictable" and 
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sometimes "unfair" state regulation is itself a principal source of risk 

that must somehow be dealt with in the design of new approaches to 

powerplant development. In this section, we shall examine how utility 

efforts to deal with the risks of new powerplant construction could 

affect the allocation of regulatory responsibility between the state and 

federal levels. 

Problems in Financing New Plant 

Because of the growing financial and regulatory risks associated 

with constructing any large new generating facility, the possibility 

exists that even some of the larger investor-owned utilities will be 

reluctant to initiate new construction without some means of reducing 

these risks to more acceptable levels.
78 

This gives rise to the growing 

emphasis on developing innovative ownership forms and institutional 

mechanisms to allow such "risk-sharing" in new plant construction. 

(There may also be some limited opportunity for adapting such risk 

sharing measures to units already under construction or those which have 

been deferred; but the thrust of this discussion will be on new facil­

ities and how such approaches will relate to the jurisdictional concerns 

of state regulatory agencies.) 

Another threshold consideration is the distinction between risk 

sharing during the construction phase of a new power plant and risk-

sharing during the commercial operation stage. 

have become important concerns to utilities. 

In recent years, both 

For purposes of this 

discussion, however, we focus on the considerably greater level of risks 

during the planning, design, construction, and licensing phases of new 

generating facilities and how efforts by utilities to minimize and 
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spread such risks might affect the jurisdiction of state commissions 

over such facilities. 

A final consideration is the identity of those entities with which 

the risks of new facility construction may be shared. These include: 

(1) other investor-owned utilities, (2) other publicly or cooperatively­

owned utilities, (3) independent (non-utility) investors such as ven­

dors, architect-engineers, etc. (4) ratepayers, and (5) agencies of 

federal, state, and local government 

utilities). 

(other than publicly-owned 

Alternative Approaches to Risk Sharing 

To some degree, each of the approaches to risk sharing mentioned 

above has been adopted or at least considered at some point in time in 

the context of existing plants and has some application to future 

project financing needs. For example, to the extent that losses stem­

ming from cancellation of proposed powerplants are deductible for 

federal and state tax purposes, and to the extent that the constructing 

utility has taxable income from other sources, there is already a 

"sharing" of the risks of cancellation with the Federal Government (by 

virtue of tax write-offs which allow the utility to reduce its taxable 

income by the amount of losses.) In such cases, there are no direct 

jurisdictional implications other than IRS guidelines which direct the 

ratemaking treatment of selected tax benefits (e. g., investment tax 

credits). 

In a limited sense, risks are also "shared" with utility ratepayers 

to the extent that Construction Work in Progress (CWIP) is included in 

rate base (assuming future commissions adhere to a policy of allowing 
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recovery of construction costs if cancellation subsequently becomes 

necessary) or to the degree that the full costs of abandoned plant are 

recoverable from ratepayers (an uncertain proposition). 

Some utilities have attempted to restructure themselves in a manner 

wherein the major segments of their electric power operations (i.e., 

generation and transmission, distribution, and fuel supply) are struc­

tured as separate entities with similar risk profiles and financing 

needs. The New England Electric System is typical of these holding­

company structures, although many other utilities have adopted or are 

exploring similar corporate organizations where inter-affiliate power 

sales are subject to FERC rather than state jurisdiction. 

The risks associated with new power plants are already being shared 

among investor-owned utilities (as well as among municipal and coopera­

tive systems) by means of various kinds of joint-ownership arrangements 

which are discussed in greater detail in the concluding sections of this 

report. The three principal types of j oint ownership arrangements 

relevant to investor-owned systems are (1) jointly-owned stock com­

panies, (2) tenancies-in-common, and (3) the ESPRI Model (The distinc­

tions between these alternatives are discussed in greater detail in 

Chapter 6). Among the principal examples of the j oint stock company 

form are the four Yankee nuclear organizations in New England and the 

recently created corporate entity designed to allow completion of 

Seabrook Unit No.1. In each of these cases, the common stock of the 

company is owned by the various participating utilities while outstand-

ing debt is distributed among independent investors. Entitlements to 

power from the projects are allocated to participants in direct 
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proportion to common stock subscriptions. Thus, financial risk is 

shared not only with the other participants in the stock ownership of 

the company but also with the bond holders as well. 

Tenancy-in-common is another j oint-ownership option available to 

utilities whereby they can spread the risk of new powerplant construc­

tion but not necessarily transfer regulatory jurisdiction to the federal 

level. Under this arrangement, participants own undivided interests in 

direct proportion to their investment in the project. Examples of this 

type of ownership approach include several large coal-fired powerplants 

built in the western states, the proposed Sterling Nuclear Plant, and 

recent j oint ownership' arrangements for generating and transmission 

facilities negotiated among subsidiaries of the Southern Company and a 

group of cooperatives and municipal systems in Georgia. Among the 

various organizational approaches to risk-sharing through joint­

ownership, tenancies-in-common are by far the most prevalent. 

Another innovative approach to risk sharing is the ESPRI concept 

which was proposed by seven New York utilities in the mid-1970 v sand 

which would have provided for the creation of a new stock company to be 

jointly-owned by all of the participating utilities. The ESPRI approach 

differed from the joint stock company noted above in several important 

areas including being restricted to utilities within a single state, 

providing a financing vehicle for constructing multiple plants, and 

sponsor exposure to joint and several liability. 

The principal benefits of the ESPRI approach included higher 

leverage and lower-cost financing, greater financial flexibility, 

assurance against all risks, and economies of scale in plant design and 
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operation. As discussed below, its rej ection by the state reflected 

regulatory concerns over both the loss of jurisdiction to the FERC as 

"Jell as failure of the proposed "all events" tariff structure to provide 

adequate incentives for efficient construction and operation of new 

plants built by ESPRI. (An "all events" tariff assures recovery of 

project costs through rates paid by utility customers even in the event 

of the non-completion or the failure of the proj ect to perform as 

projected.) It is fair to assume that these objections (which made the 

concept so attractive from a financial perspective) would arise in the 

context of any future proposals for ESPRI-type generating corporations. 

Other proposals for various types of regional generating companies 

have appeared in the literature and in recent studies of industry 

structure. Most of these proposals involve an extension of the basic 

ESPRI concept for building large scale baseload powerplants to serve the 

needs of utilities in a multistate region. The financial risks in such 

projects, as discussed in the next section, would be shared not only by 

including a large number of utilities as participants in the regional 

generating company, but also through the sale of debt at lower cost (as 

well as possible sale of equity interests to private investors). 

Another extension of a form of risk sharing incorporated in the 

ESPRI concept is the generic notion of "project financing". This would 

typically involve financing of a new project by a group of independent 

investors based on the revenues generated by the proj ect rather than 

relying upon the credit-worthiness of the individual sponsors. The 

non-completion risk of such proj ects would not be transferred if the 

participating utilities were only required to enter into take-or-pay 
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contracts rather than an "all-events" purchase agreements (such as those 

approved by FERC to facilitate construction of the Great Plains Coal 

Gasification Project in North Dakota).79 Power sales from such a 

project financing venture would be governed by wholesale rate contracts 

filed with the FERC and thus would not be subject to state review under 

Narragansett. 

There is considerable question, however, as to the willingness of 

independent investors to embark upon a major powerplant project in the 

absence of an "all-events" contract. Conversely, it may be possible to 

develop limited or conditional take-or-pay contracts that would essen­

tially shift certain risks of the project to the independent investors 

(e.g., non-completion) to the extent that they were willing to assume 

such risks and were fairly compensated, while other risks (e.g., regu-

latory problems) were shifted to ratepayers. Such "take-or-pay" con-

tracts, however, have themselves been the subject of recent controversy 

in the natural gas industry where many customers have sought to invoke 

"market out" provisions to relieve themselves of the obligation to 

purchase contracted supplies that are priced well above current market 

levels. 

There are very few precedents for involving "non-utility" entities 

in the financing of new central-station generating capacity. This 

option was considered, for example, in the case of several financially 

troubled nuclear plants threatened with cancellation. The more tradi­

tional approach is the joint venture with other utilities--both public 

and private--as discussed earlier. Recent development of certain 

smaller-scale generating proj ects under PURPA (so called "qualifying 
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facilities") may serve to heighten investor familiarity and interest in the 

electric power market assuming arguendo that current regulatory risks can 

somehow be mitigated and a competitive return is available to non-utility 

entities considering such investments. The FERC, for example, has recently 

granted qualifying facility status to a cogeneration project wherein more 

than 50 percent of the equity was contributed by a utility""'owned subsid-

iary, although the non-utility participant effectively maintained ownership 

control. 80 

The Role of Public Ownership and 
Cogeneration in Transferring Jurisdiction 

Unless utili ties are able to successfully adopt some combination of 

the risk sharing measures outlined above, there is the possibili ty of a 

gradual transition to public ownership for a growing percentage of the 

large bulk power supply facilities built in this country. Almost one-third 

of the new generating capacity constructed during the 1980' s will be 

financed through some form of public ownership or government financing 

guarantees. Priva te investors may be less willing to bear the growing 

financial risks inherent in the current economic and regulatory environment 

affecting electric power unless such risks can somehow be mitigated. 

(Recent investor interest in electric utility stocks is closely correlated 

with those companies having little or no major construction on the 

horizon.) 

As noted earlier, transferring jurisdiction to the FERC is increas-

ingly viewed as one means of risk avoidance or minimization. While the 

pros and cons of public versus private financing of new generating 

facilities are beyond the scope of this report, it is clear that a shift 
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to public financing will also result in a gradual erosion of state 

reeulatory authority since publicly-owned utilities are generally self­

regulated and are subj ect to limited jurisdiction of most state regu­

latory commissions or are altogether exempt. Similarly, the long term 

growth in cogeneration and small pm.,er development under Title II of 

PURPA could also limit state regulatory oversight with respect to a 

significant portion of the bulk power supply costs of some utilities. 

Although such purchases presumably occur under guidelines promulgated by 

state regulators, it is unclear how much real control regulators will 

exercise over such purchases when they are made pursuant to long-term 

contracts with purchase rates indexed to current fuel prices, cost of 

purchased power, etc. 
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CHAPTER 6 

METHODS OF TRANSFERRING RATEMAKING JURISDICTION 
FROM THE STATE TO THE FEDERAL LEVEL 

Introduction 

The incentives for transferring ratemaking jurisdiction from the 

state to the federal level have varied over time as a function of how 

the respective regulatory climates are perceived by utilities and 

investors. In the past, however, such jurisdictional transfers were 

typically the outcome of either (1) corporate restructuring efforts 

(whose objectives were not focused on transferring regulatory jurisdic-

tion) or (2) changing interpretations of statute initiated by parties 

other than the relevant utility (e.g., the Colton decision), rather than 

deliberate efforts to seek such a jurisdictional transfer. Indeed, as 

noted in earlier sections, investor-owned utilities were among the 

principal opponents of FERC efforts to assume jurisdiction over intra-

state wholesale transactions. The times, however, have changed and so 

have utility attitudes towards state versus federal jurisdiction. 

In a previous section we outlined several of the more positive 

features of FERC regulation from the perspective of many utilities. 

Because of this growing "spread" between federal and state regulatory 

climates as perceived by investor-owned utilities, "jurisdictional 

transfer" has increasingly become a significant element in the strategic 

planning efforts of some utilities--especially those attributing their 
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recent financial problems to the consequences of "unresponsive" state 

regulation. While proposals for utility corporate restructuring or 

innovative ownership arrangements have always been assessed on their 

economic and technical merits, it is increasingly likely that the 

opportunities created for jurisdictional transfer will become a major 

element of such assessments in the future. While the issue may be 

publicly framed in terms of promoting "risk avoidance" or achieving 

"more predictable financial results," the real outcome being contem-

plated is still the transfer of regulatory oversight for as much of the 

utility's revenues as possible to what is increasingly perceived as the 

more favorable regulatory environment at the FERC. 

In this section we shall examine several approaches which histor-

ically have had the effect of transferring jurisdiction from the state 

to the federal level. We have framed the issue in these terms since, as 

repeatedly noted, such mechanisms were historically undertaken primarily 

for purposes other than transferring jurisdiction or were the outcome of 

factors beyond the utility's control. In each case, we shall also 

examine how such mechanisms might be used in the future, with particular 

emphasis on how they would affect the existing scope of state commission 

ratemaking jurisdiction. 

The various mechanisms of jurisdictional transfer discussed in this 

section include: 

o Interstate Interconnections and Sales. 

o Generating and Distribution Company Subsidiaries: The New 
England Electric System Model. 

o The ESPRI Model. 

o Joint Ownership Arrangements. 

- 70 -



- Joint Stock Companies (the "Yankee" Atomic Model). 

- Tenancy-in-Common (the "Four-Corners" Model). 

o Cost Equalization Agreements Within a Holding Company Pool. 

o "Off-System" Bulk Power Purchase. 

While there are probably other mechanisms of achieving similar 

outcomes from a jurisdictional perspective (e.g., project financing of 

new powerplants), they typically can be shown to be a variation of one 

or more of the approaches listed above. 

Interstate Interconnections and Sales 

The most obvious, albeit unintended, approach for transferring 

jurisdiction from the state to the federal level was that which resulted 

in the wholesale sales of Southern California Edison Company becoming 

jurisdictional under the Colton case in the early 1960' s. In that 

situation, the transfer resulted from the FPC's assertion of jurisdic­

tion in response to a petition from one of Edison's wholesale custom-

er's. As noted earlier, the FPC based its claim of jurisdictional 

status on Edison's interstate interconnections and limited wholesale 

purchases of bulk power from outside the state. Subsequent to Colton, 

virtually all of the wholesale transactions of the nation's intercon­

nected utility systems became jurisdictional on the theory that all 

energy in the grid was "commingled" and there was no basis for isolating 

"purely intrastate" energy flows among utility systems that were inter­

connected across state lines. The only exceptions ultimately, were the 

utilities in the ERCOT portion of Texas which remained "electrically 

isolated" from other states. 
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Because of the highly interconnected nature of today' s utility 

systems, there is little likelihood of many additional jurisdictional 

transfers which might result from an assertion that a currently non­

jurisdictional utility (i.e., one that was not interconnected) is now 

engaged in sales for resale within "interstate commerce." With the 

exception of the ERCOT systems in Texas, all of the investor-owned 

utilities located in the continental U.S. are already subject to FERC 

wholesale rate jurisdiction (pursuant to Colton) by virtue of their 

interconnected operations within either the Eastern or v.Jestern grids 

(which effectively link all maj or utilities in the continental U. S.) 

The ERCOT utilities appear to prefer state regulation over the FERC for 

the near term and have recently negotiated D.C. interconnection arrange­

ments that allow them to exchange power with utilities in other states 

but still operate non-synchronously with adjacent systems. In the long 

term, however, if projected economic and reliability benefits appear to 

warrant the establishment of A.C. interconnections and synchronous 

operation with utilities in other states, the wholesale transactions of 

the ERCOT systems would presumably corne under FERC jurisdiction. Such 

action might also be triggered if the ERCOT systems perceived a long­

term unfavorable regulatory environment at the state level and were 

willing to "take their chances" with FERC regulation by deliberately 

establishing interstate synchronous operations. 

In addition to ERCOT, the investor-owned utilities in Hawaii and 

Alaska are also exempt from FERC jurisdiction (by virtue of their 

geographic and electrical isolation). Absent legislative changes, there 
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is little likelihood of these systems becoming subj ect to FERC rate 

jurisdiction. 

Generating and Distribution Company 
Subsidiaries: The NEES Model 

The organization of a utility into corporately separate generation 

and distribution companies through a holding company arrangement has the 

effect of assigning regulatory responsibility for the major percentage 

of retail revenues from the state to the federal level. This result is 

achieved because all bulk power sales from the generating company to 

affiliated distribution companies are considered "sales for resale in 

interstate commerce." Perhaps the most notable illustration of this 

form of corporate structure is the New England Electric System (NEES) 

which serves customers in Massachusetts, Rhode Island, and New 

H h " 81 amps lre. 

NEES itself .1 
lS technically considered a "voluntary association" 

created under Massachusetts law in 1926, and is a registered holding 

company under the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 1935. NEES owns 

all the common stock of four electric utility operating subsidiaries (a 

generating and transmission company and three distribution companies) 

and several other subsidiaries involved in fuel supply and energy 

services. 

The facilities of NEES' four electric operating subsidiaries (New 

England Power (NEPCO), Massachusetts Electric, Narragansett Electric, 

and Granite State Electric) constitute a single integrated electric 

utility system which is interconnected with other utilities in the New 

England region as well as with utilities in New York State. NEPCO 
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supplies the full electric energy requirements of NEES's three distri­

bution subsidiaries as well as supplying power to certain municipal and 

cooperative systems and other investor-owned systems in New England. 

In 1983, over 75 percent of the systems' electric utility revenues 

flowed through NEPCO, whose wholesale rates for sales to NEES' retail 

subsidiaries are subject to regulation by the FERC. 82 The retail rates 

of the distribution companies are subject to the jurisdictions of the 

state regulatory commissions in Massachusetts, Rhode Island, and New 

Hampshire. Each of their retail rate schedules contains a purchased 

power cost adjustment (PPCA) which allows these subsidiaries to pass on 

to their customers any increases or decreases in purchased power expense 

resulting from changes authorized by the FERC in NEPCO's rates. Under 

the Narragansett rule, the various state commissions are precluded from 

examining the "reasonableness" of purchased power expenses incurred by 

NEES subsidiaries pursuant to FERC approved rate schedules. 

The inability of state regulators to exercise direct control over 

such a large percentage of NEES' revenues has been a major source of 

concern among state regulators and legislators in New England dating 

back to the Narragansett case and even earlier. (The regional sense of 

"disenfranchisement" is further compounded by the presence in New 

England of several other companies with substantial wholesale business 

and the j oint ownership arrangements applicable to several regional 

nuclear generating units--all of whose sales are also FERC jurisdic­

tional). As a result, New England public officials have been among the 

leading advocates of previously mentioned efforts by the National 

Governors Association (NGA) and others to enact legislation transferring 
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regulatory responsibility for "intrastate" wholesale transactions back 

to the states and creating new regional compact agencies to regulate 

. h I I . 83 lnterstate w 0 esa e transactlons. 

Indeed, the increasing prospect of replication of the "NEES model" 

by other utilities was of sufficient concern to the NGA that in 1983 it 

formally adopted a resolution op·posing any legislative efforts that 

84 
might facilitate the organization of similar corporate structures. A 

report by the NGA Task Force on utility regulation which examined 

alternative models 

85 
observed: 

for restructuring electric power regulation 

"This option, which has received some attention in the Depart­
ment of Energy's policy process and in some industry circles, 
would involve amending the Federal Power Act and the Public 
Utility Holding Company Act to make it easier for utilities to 
organize into regional generating companies (with distribution 
and transmission subsidiaries). These holding companies would 
then come under FERC wholesale jurisdiction rather than under 
a state retail jurisdiction. The NEES is an example of this 
type of structure. Such a change would, in effect, give 
utilities the choice of whether they are regulated by FERC or 
by the states." (Emphasis added.) 

The NGA report acknowledged several of the economic and efficiency 

benefits which might result from creation of a NEES-type structure at 

the regional level. 
86 

It observed: 

"This approach would reduce but not eliminate the ratemaking 
conflicts problem for any utility system that elected to go 
under federal jurisdiction. While different states could 
still treat the rate requests of the holding company's subsid­
iary differently, it is less likely. This option would also 
provide utilities with some leverage to press states to 
regulate them uniformly and possihly more favorably from the 
utility f s perspective. By encouraging more tight pool 
arrangements, it could capture some of the lost efficiencies 
in potential interconnection ... " 

From a political perspective, however, the option of creating 

separate generating and distribution companies scored poorly with the 
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NGA. While acknowledging its attractiveness to the industry, the NGA 

speculated that it would face "violent opposition from consumer groups 

and political leaders" because it would provide utilities with a means 

"to search for the best opportunity to get higher rates" as well as 

allowing utilities to "opt out of any state where regulation was not 

friendly. ,,87 

After balancing the pros and cons of this option, the NGA adopted a 

I . 88 reso utlon: 

fl • •• opposing any amendments to the Federal Power Act or the 
PUHCA which are designed to make it easier for utilities to 
organize as regional holding companies as a means to avoid 
st~te rate regulation. Any such changes could increase FERC 
jurisdiction and reduce state authority which is undesirable." 
(Emphasis added.) 

While several utilities have actually adopted the generating 

company concept for specific purposes or have expressed interest in 

restructuring their operations along the lines of separate generating 

and distribution companies, none has actually done so with the stated 

intent of transferring regulatory jurisdiction to FERC. The American 

Electric Power Company, for example, established separate generating 

companies to facilitate financing of specific powerplants (e.g., Cook 

Nuclear Plant and Ohio Electric) but, folded these entities back into 

established operating subsidiaries once these plants were completed. 

The Virginia Electric and Power Co. (VEPCO), which recently under-

went a corporate reorganization creating Dominion Resources (as a 

holding company of VEPCO), has filed plans with the Virginia State 

Corporation Commission indicating its intentions to examine further 

restructuring--including the possible creation of a separate generating 

company that would construct or acquire new generating facilities to 
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89 
meet future capacity needs. The near-term restructuring would involve 

spinning off VEPCO's gas and fuel supply operation into separate subsid-

iaries, creation of a service company, and implementation of a new 

accounting system. The objective of these changes would be to separate 

existing lines of business with substantially different "operating 

requirements, risks, markets, and financing needs" so as to increase 

90 
efficiency and reduce costs. 

While emphasizing that VEPCO has no current plans for any new 

generating capacity to be owned by a generating company (or transferring 

any of the company's existing generation or transmission assets to such 

an entity), VEPCO has argued that because of the potential cost savings 

from ownership of capacity by a generating company, such an option 

should not be foreclosed by the Virginia Commission, but should be 

evaluated if and when a specific proposal is made. VEPCO has charac-

terized the issue in the following terms wherein it openly acknowledged 

91 
the jurisdictional transfer aspects of its proposal: 

"We believe it would be a mistake to decide now that certain 
possible alternatives to meeting future generating require­
ments should be foreclosed forevermore from any consideration 
whatsoever. That includes certain possible alternatives .•• 
such as the establishment of separate generating companies or 
other arrangements that might involve some sharing of rate­
making jurisdiction with the FERC. A separate generating 
company could, we believe under some circumstances, be advan­
tageous to both the utility and to the Virginia ratepayer. 
Fundamentally, this is so because of the more highly leveraged 
capital structure possible for a generating company but not 
possible for VEPCO. The greater leverage can produce lower 
costs for the customer, even while the return to the utility 
is improved ... If (Emphasis added.) 

Notwithstanding VEPCO's repeated disavowals of any specific plans 

to form a separate generating company, Commission staffers remain 

skeptical. They have expressed concern that because FERC regulation is 
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perceived as "more generous" than that of the states, VEPCO might seek 

to place all of its existing generating assets ($3.5 billion out of a 

total of $5.8 billion) into a separate generating company and not just 

limit itself to new plants.
92 

This, they note, would effectively create 

a NEES-type situation with only very limited state authority over the 

retail rates that would be charged by VEPCO's newly created distribution 

subsidiary. There is currently no clear timetable for any final Commis­

sion response to the VEPCO filing and the company is continuing in its 

efforts to demonstrate the benefits of its proposal for both ratepayers 

and investors. 

The VEPCO scenario is still the exception among utility companies 

bu t is no longer unique. At least 20 maj or electric utilities have 

recently restructured themselves into holding companies or announced 

plans for doing so (in addition to the ten systems already operating as 

registered holding companies subject to SEC regulation and many others 

which are "exempt" from SEC regulation). Few, however, have discussed 

the generating company option as openly as VEPCO. While opportunities 

for "diversification" into new lines of business is ostensibly the 

primary objective or creating a holding company, subsequent restructur­

ing into separate generating and distribution companies may be an option 

for some of these companies if the economic benefits (e.g., cost and 

risk allocations, lower financing costs) are sufficient and if state 

regulation is perceived as unresponsive to the company's continuing need 

for adequate revenues and earnings to meet its service obligations. The 

outcome in each case, however, is likely to be determined by a combina­

tion of the utility f s perceived motivation in restructuring and the 
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benefits thereof, and the extent of state authority under existing law 

to restrict such restructuring efforts. 

The real extent or state authority to prevent or "condition" the 

creation of new holding company structures by investor-owned utilities 

93 
is relatively unclear but varies considerably among states. In recent 

testimony opposing utility industry efforts to repeal the Holding 

Company Act, NARUC testified: 94 

(1) Many states have no laws governing the creation of 
holding companies by utilities within their jurisdiction, 
relying instead on federal regulation under the PUCHA and 
the Federal Power Act. 

(2) Even if the states had the requisite statutory authority, 
they lack the expertise and resources to effectively 
regulate such entities and transactions among affiliates. 

(3) The full extent of federal preemption in the case of 
interstate holding companies is unclear, but would 
probably limit state control over the activities of any 
out-of-state affiliates. 

At the federal level, creation of a new holding company structure 

(or generating subsidiary within an existing structure) would be subject 

to the jurisdiction of both the SEC and the FERC. While further dis-

cussion of the scope of their jurisdiction is beyond the intent of this 

report, a review of the literature indicates that there are no fundamen-

tal impediments under the statutory criteria governing either agency's 

decision making which would preclude the creation of generation and 

distribution subsidiaries as a mechanism to transfer ratemaking juris-

diction to the FERC.
95 
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The ESPRI Proposal 
General Concept 

Empire State Power Resources, Inc. (ESPRI) was a consortium pro-

posed in 1974 by the seven investor-owned utilities in New York to 

jointly construct all future generating f acili ties planned by these 

96 
utilities beyond 1980. The concept evolved from the severe financial 

problems encountered by the utilities following the 1973 OPEC oil 

embargo. The ESPRI approach was intended to spread the financial risk 

of new generating plants among the participating companies, ensure rapid 

recovery of costs as a plant goes into service, and provide significant 

cost advantages in financing and constructing new units. ESPRI pro-

jected highly leverage financing (80 percent debt/20 percent equity) 

with the individual companies purchasing allocations of the ESPRI power 

and energy on an average ESPRI system cost basis under FPC wholesale 

rate schedules. All rate increases approved by the FPC were to be 

passed along to the sponsoring companies customers through an automatic 

adjustment clause in their retail rate structures. This automatic flow-

through provision was seen as crucial to obtaining the high degree of 

leverage proposed. 

ESPRI was to have full responsibility for construction and opera-

tion of its units, but during its initial years it contemplated short-

term contracts with one or more of the sponsors for various support 

services. Ultimately, ESPRI was to employ its own staff to supervise 

the design, construction, maintenance, operation, and quality assurance 

of its units. 

Under a "Capital Funds Agreement" the sponsors of any unit would 

have been required to furnish a proportionate share of the equity 
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capital necessary to construct the unit. Other funds for the financing 

of the unit would be obtained by ESPRI, by short-term borrowings which 

would be refunded by long-term debt issued by ESPRI and by pollution 

control bonds issued by governmental authority. The proposed capital­

ization for ESPRI was 60 percent long term bonds, 20 percent pollution 

control bonds, ahd 20 percent common equity. 

Under individual "Power Contracts" each sponsor would be responsi­

ble for payments for capacity based on the sponsor's portion of the 

capacity that it had contracted for. These would be based on the 

sponsor's pro-rata share of the total ESPRI system costs, whether or not 

the sponsor's capacity is producing energy. Energy charges would 

likewise be based on total ESPRI system energy related costs. Each 

sponsor would be responsible for arrangements for transmission of its 

ESPRI power and energy to its own system. 

Relation to Other Utility Systems 

ESPRI contemplated operating as an "independent entity" in parallel 

with its sponsors, the Power Authority of New York (PASNY) and a number 

of municipal systems. Once ESPRI became a viable entity, it expected to 

become a member of the New York Power Pool (NYPP) and to participate in 

its planning and operational functions, particularly with regard to the 

siting, design, construction, and operation of new base load units. 

Operation of these units would have been coordinated with other units of 

members of the NYPP on an economic dispatch basis. 

Regulatory and Political Response 

In December 1974, a proposal was filed with the New York Public 

Service Commission (PSC) to obtain permission to purchase ESPRI common 
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97 stock by the seven sponsors. A similar application was made before 

the FPC for authority under Section 203 of the Federal Power Act to 

acquire securities.
98 

No action was taken on the FPC filing since ESPRI 

was not a "public utility" pending its approval by the PSC and acquisi-

tion of electric generating facilities making it a "public utility." 

Following extensive hearings during 1976-77, the PSC ordered 

further studies to explore alternatives to ESPRI that might conceivably 

achieve the purposes of ESPRI but with "greater benefit" to ratepayers. 

A key alternative proposed by the PSC staff was to restrict the highly 

leveraged debt/equity ratios for individual companies and allow for 

limited automatic flow-through of costs while retaining PSC oversight of 

maj or expenditures. The real concern of PSC Staff and intervenors, 

however, appeared to have been the prospect of the PSC losing regulatory 

control over the sponsoring companies' retail rates through the power 

purchase and resale arrangements implicit in the ESPRI proposal (which 

would have been subject to FPC jurisdiction). 

In a discussion of the jurisdictional aspects of the ESPRI pro-

99 
posal, a State Legislative Institute report noted: 

"The utilities themselves argue that they prefer PSC regula­
tory control, and to this end, they have proposed the electric 
utility version of the so-called 'Hinshaw Amendment t to the 
Natural Gas Act. This amendment puts interstate gas whole­
salers outside the jurisdiction of the FPC and therefore 
within the regulatory province of their respective state 
commissions. An analogous amendment for electric utilities 
would alter the Federal Power Act so as to relegate jurisdic­
tion over sales entirely within one state's boundaries to that 
state's regulatory commission." 

Notwithstanding the industry's support for amendments to the 

Federal Power Act which would have retained state control over ESPRI 

sales to the sponsoring companies, the PSC, State Legislators, and many 
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intervenors apparently remained skeptical over the likelihood of 

actually getting Congress to enact such legislation. 

The FPC attempted to remain "neutral" in the debate over the merits 

of the ESPRI proposal--particularly with reference to the jurisdictional 

transfer issue. The FPC Staff consistently took the position that 

"ESPRI was in the formative stages" and did not own or operate any 

electric facilities. Thus, under Section 20l(e) of the federal Power 

Act, ESPRI was not a "public utility" and the Commission did not have 

jurisdiction over the acquisition of the "securities" of ESPRI by other 

"public utilities." Such jurisdiction, they noted, would not begin 

until ESPRI owned or operated facilities for the sale of wholesale or 

transmission of electric energy which is generated in one state and 

consumed outside the state in which it is generated. 

At the same time, however, the FPC Staff followed the ESPRI devel-

opments with considerable interest--especially in the context of the 

above referenced proposals to legislate a "Hinshaw Amendment" to exempt 

intrastate electric wholesale sales from Commission jurisdiction. In 

commenting on this legislative option, the FPC Staff memorandum made the 

f 11 · b . 100 o oWlng 0 servatlons: 

"Such an amendment would substantially reduce the sales for 
resale presently subj ect to FPC jurisdiction including most 
sales to municipalities and cooperatives since many utilities 
operate entirely within one state. The stated reason for 
seeking the amendment is that state commissions might block 
cooperative ventures like ESPRI which would remove regulatory 
authority from their jurisdiction due to the emergence of FPC 
jurisdiction once sales for resale occur. Although a 
"Hinshaw Amendment" would solve the PSC's concern with respect 
to ESPRI, it would also eradicate the FPC jurisdiction over 
many rates which do not involve cooperative coordination 
ventures." 
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In April 1979 the New York PSC denied the ESPRI petition on the 

grounds that (1) the "automatic revenue assurance mechanism" (i.e., full 

cost-of-service tariff) sought by the sponsors would not provide incen-

tives for efficiency, (2) that FERC assumption of ratemaking jurisdic-

tion over a growing portion of the sponsors cost-of-service was objec-

tionable, and (3) the financial benefits of ESPRI (e.g., lower costs of 

capital) were "overstated" and any nonfinancial benefits such as cost 

savings from in-house engineering could be derived from a service 

company which did not own or finance its 
. 101 

unlts. That decision 

effectively terminated any further efforts to create a joint-ownership 

arrangement in New York although, as noted below, the New York companies 

continued to explore j oint ownership arrangements on a proj ect level 

basis. 

The principal benefits of an ESPRI-type of generating company which 

might attract future interest in this approach in other jurisdictions 

. I d 102 lnc u e: 

o The sharing of capital costs which reduces the financial risk 
of large capital outlays faced by anyone utility. 

o The ability of participating companies to "add" new capacity 
in smaller increments. 

o Reduction of total capital costs through the ability to lever­
age with a higher debt equity ratio than possible for any 
individual investor-owned utility. 

o The ability to reduce reliance on the equity markets thereby 
reducing the risk of dilution of common stock when the utili­
ty's stock is selling below book value. 

o The ability to create a stronger financial entity through 
back-up provisions should anyone company default. 

o The financing of capital requirements externally (i.e., proj­
ect financing) made possible through a "revenue assurance 
clause," such as proposed by the ESPRI utilities to the New 
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York commission. Under this clause, ratepayers were fully 
obligated for all ESPRI costs under any possible eventuality). 

o Flexibility in reallocation of ownership interests (as com­
pared to the inflexible mortgage bond indentures of tenancies­
in-common). 

o Reducing construction and operating costs by having a cen­
tralized planning, engineering and construction management 
capability within the generating and transmission company. 

One should note, however, that the same state commission objections 

to high leveraging, loss of jurisdiction, reliance on an "all-events" 

tariff, etc. which resulted in rejection of the ESPRI model in New York, 

are likely to arise in any other jurisdiction(s) where it is proposed. 

Joint Ownership Arrangements 
Joint Stock Companies: The Yankee Atomic Model 

Collective ownership of a generating facility by several utilities 

whose power output is purchased by the participants in the joint-venture 

has become a relatively common approach to financing large new baseload 

facilities. While the j oint ownership option is most common among 

municipal systems (joint-action agencies) and rural cooperatives 

(G&T's), its use by investor-owned systems is of principal interest to 

this discussion. The various Yankee Atomic Companies in New England are 

'II ' f" k ., . f '1" 103 l ustratlve 0 JOlnt-stoc companles ownlng generatlng aCl ltles. 

Each of the four Yankee Atomic Companies is a corporate joint-stock 

company organized by a group of New England investor-owned utilities 

(the participants) for the purpose of owning and operating a specific 

nuclear generating facility (the plant). The voting securities of the 

Yankee companies are distributed among participants who are entitled to 

purchase the output of each unit in the same percentages as its owner-

ship (less small entitlements taken by municipal utilities). 
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Purchases are made under a wholesale power contract filed with the 

FERC which requires each purchasing company to pay an amount for its 

share of the output equal to its share of total fixed and operating 

costs, (including decommissioning costs of the plants) plus a return on 

equity. The stockholders of the Yankee companies have agreed, subject 

to certain conditions, to provide for any current or future capital 

requirements (either through stock purchases, capital contributions, or 

loans) in the same proportion as their ownership percentages of the 

particular Yankee company. Failure of one participant to meet its 

capital obligations does not excuse others from meeting their 

bl ' . 104 o 19atlons. 

Participants' obligations with respect to payments to be made to 

Yankee are essentially "take-or-pay" contracts (i.e., not limited by or 

dependent on the actual output of the plant). While a participant is 

not excused from performing under its Power Contract by reason of the 

failure of another participant to perform, it is not obligated to 

purchase the defaulting participant's percentage of the capacity and 

output of the plant (i.e., there is no provision for joint and several 

liability such as was the case in ESPRI). 105 

Any amendments to either the Power Sales Contracts or the Capital 

Funds Agreements require unanimous consent of the participants. A 

Stockholder Agreement further provides that a participant partially 

defaulting in its capital funds contribution obligations must reduce its 

power entitlement percentage to a level equal to the reduced capital 

participation percentage. 
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The sale of power from any of the Yankee companies to p&rticipants 

(or others) is considered a sale for resale subject to FERC jurisdic-

tiona The power contracts (and possibly capital funds agreements) used 

by joint stock companies to collateralize project financing are subject 

to approval by the FERC.
106 

Such actions may also require state regu-

latory agency approval. The FPC may condition such approval on finan-

cial structure conditions. The same jurisdictional situation would 

presumably apply to power sales from any joint stock generating company 

selling in interstate commerce. 

On a prospective basis, joint stock companies such as the Yankees 

could be an attractive approach for financing new generating plants 

serving utilities in several jurisdictions while transferring rate 

jurisdiction for its output to the FERC. It was used most recently as 

the model of the new corporate entity being formed to complete the 

construction of Seabrook Unit No. 1 in New Hampshire. It is also one of 

the options considered by the Southern States Energy Board as a basis 

for creating a regional generating company to construct new baseload 

plants in the Southeast. 107 In general, j oint stock companies share 

many of the same advantages and disadvantages as noted above for the 

ESPRI approach to risk sharing through joint-ownership. 

Tenancy-in-Common 

Tenancies-in-common are a form of cost and risk-sharing arrangement 

wherein the participants ("co-tenants") are considered as direct owners 

(for tax purposes) in proportion to their interests in a particular 

facility (i.e., the arrangement is considered as a type of "partnership" 

h h . ) 108 rat er t an a corporate entlty . 
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In a common form of this arrangement, several electric utilities 

have constructed mine-mouth coal-fired power plants (e.g., Four Corners) 

under a co-tenancy ownership agreement and an operating agreement. One 

of the parties is designated as the operating agent under the operating 

agreement, although neither the venture as thus constituted nor the 

operating agent has any right to market the electric power produced. 

All energy generated by the plant is taken and marketed separately by 

the participants, each of which has exclusive marketing rights with 

respect to its respective percentage of the project. 

Participants' contributions to fixed costs are fixed by the co-

tenancy agreement; variable generating costs are paid by participants on 

the basis of the amount of power purchased. Transmission services 

needed to deliver power from the plant are furnished separately by each 

participant. Like the Yankee model, there is no j oint and several 

liability among the co-tenants. However, unlike the Yankee stock 

company arrangements, tenancy-in-common agreements need not be filed 

with the FERC as wholesale rate schedules since they do not involve a 

sale for resale in interstate commerce. If, however, any participant in 

a tenancy-in-common wishes to sell power from its entitlement to another 

utility (whether it be another participant or not) such a contract is a 

wholesale rate schedule subject to regulation by the FERC. 

In one of the early applications of the concept, four New York 

investor-owned utilities executed the Sterling Nuclear Agreement in 1975 

creating a tenancy-in-common to construct and operate a proposed nuclear 

109 
plant. The structure of the Sterling Agreement suggested the pos-

sibility that some of the advantages of risk sharing, capital outlay 
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limitation, matching of capacity requirements to needs, and the planning 

efficiencies which had been attributed to the ESPRI-type arrangements 

being considered by the New York PSC in the same time frame, might also 

have been obtainable through tenancies-in-common. 

Another recent example of the tenancy-in-common approach to joint 

ownership are the ownership arrangements negotiated between Georgia 

Power Company and Ogelthorpe G&T and between Georgia Power and the 

municipal utility group in Georgia (MEAG). These tenancies-in-common 

include undivided interests in the Hatch Nuclear Plant and Wonsly Coal 

Plant and have also included interests in other generation and trans-

mission projects under construction. In each of these cases Georgia 

Power has retained more than 50 percent interest in the project. 

The tenancy-in-common approach is one of the more easily imple­

mented j oint-ownership arrangements because it provides many of the 

benefits of scale economies, financial flexibility, and risk sharing as 

do the other types of joint-ownership agreements, while not necessarily 

resulting in any loss of state jurisdiction. Projects held by tenancies­

in-common are subject to FERC jurisdiction only to the same extent that 

the tenants otherwise would be pursuant to the Federal Power Act, were 

the projects separately owned by each of them individually. There have 

been instances of state regulatory agencies exercising jurisdiction over 

investments in a tenancy-in-common by companies subject to their juris­

diction in projects located outside their jurisdictions. 
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Cost Equalization Agreements 
Within a Holding Company Pool 

An evolving approach to structuring bulk power supply arrangements 

among affiliates within a holding company pool may have the effect of 

shifting regulatory jurisdiction over such sales from the states to the 

FERC. (This approach is distinct from the NEES model in which a sepa-

rate generating subsidiary sells to affiliated distribution subsidi-

aries.) In most holding company pools, each subsidiary is essentially 

responsible for meeting its internal capacity and reserve obligations 

with its own generating resources which are subject to state regulation. 

Purchases from affiliates to meet deficiencies or sales of excess power 

to affiliates are covered under a system pooling or coordination agree-

ment filed as a wholesale rate schedule with the FERC. 

There are, however, several cases of pooling agreements among 

affiliated utilities which have been designed in such a way as to "roll 

together" some or all of the bulk power supply costs of the affiliated 

utilities and thereby "equalize" the unit costs of power purchased (with 

each company billed in accordance with its kW and kWh usage). This 

model is employed by the Northeast Utilities System (NEUS) and Northern 

States Power (NSP). The operation of this model in the context of the 

jurisdictional transfer issue was noted earlier in the discussion of the 

110 Northern States case. 

NSP (Minnesota) is an exempt holding company serving a four-state 

area in the upper midwest. The NSP group includes Northern States Power 

(Minnesota) and its wholly-owned subsidiaries, Northern States Power 

(Wisconsin) and the recently-acquired Lake Superior District Power 

Company. NSP participates as a single company in the MAPP Pool. III The 
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utilities in the NSP group participate in a comprehensive cost sharing 

arrangement incorporated in a "Coordinating Agreement" among the three 

utilities filed with the FERC. Fixed charges are shared in accordance 

with "participation ratios" computed on the basis of each company's 

rolling five-year (previous four years and an additional projected year) 

average contribution to coincidental summer and winter peak demands of 

the total system. Each party makes separate payments to the other two 

parties to cover its share of the other two parties' respective fixed 

charges. Variable operating and maintenance costs relating to general 

facilities and power transactions are shared in accordance with energy 

ratios based on kWh usage. 

The provisions of this agreement that generated so much controversy 

in the context of the previously discussed Northern States case are its 

reliance on "formula" rates (i. e., procedures for allocating the bulk 

power supply costs of the integrated system among the affiliated com­

panies and computing monthly charges in unit energy and capacity costs). 

In the case in question, these formula rates would have determined the 

amounts to be paid by retail ratepayers in Minnesota even though the 

costs to be allocated included the cancellation costs of the Tyrone 

Nuclear Plant which the Minnesota PUC believed had been brought on 

solely by the "parochial actions" of the Wisconsin Commission. The 

obj ections of the Minnesota Commission to having these cancellation 

costs subsequently charged against retail ratepayers in Minnesota 

pursuant to the Coordination Agreement was the event which initiated the 

case. 

The initial finding of the MPUC in the Northern States case was 

that the Coordinating Agreement was not a wholesale rate and thus the 
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state could legitimately exercise rate jurisdiction over NSP's costs (in 

this case those related to the Tyrone Cancellation). In support of this 

position in subsequent litigation, MPUC made several claims. First, 

they asserted that the Coordinating Agreement merely operates as a 

contract to apportion investment costs and expenses between two affili-

ated companies. As a corollary to this first argument, they asserted 

that because NSP-M and NSP-W are affiliated and are effectively operated 

as a single entity, the charges between them cannot be considered 

112 
wholesale rates. Finally, they asserted that because NSP-W does not 

and cannot sell power to NSP-M, the Coordinating Agreement cannot be 

considered a "wholesale rate" (at least insofar as charges from NSP-W to 

NSP-M are concerned). 

The Minnesota Supreme Court, however, rejected each of these 

assertions ruling that the Agreement was a legitimate wholesale rate 

schedule and that the State was preempted under Narragansett. 

In seeking Supreme Court review of this decision, the State of 

Minnesota raised the question of other utilities using the NSP model as 

a prototype to evade state jurisdiction. As noted in their petition for 

. . 113 certlorarl: 

"Having found the Coordinating Agreement to be a wholesale 
rate, the Minnesota Supreme Court concluded that it preempted 
state jurisdiction. In finding the agreement to be something 
which it is not, a wholesale rate, the Minnesota Supreme Court 
has upset the delicate bright line balance which Congress and 
the opinions of this Court have long recognized. The enormity 
of the Minnesota Supreme Court's error can be seen from 
examining what the Coordinating Agreement really is. If such 
a general open-ended cost-sharing formula is a wholesale rate 
it will become the prototype for agreements between utilities 
and their subsidiaries allover the country whose purpose is 
to evade state jurisdiction." (Emphasis added.) 
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The State went on to speculate on the long-term consequences of 

114 
this outcome--both in Minnesota and for the rest of the country: 

"The future application of this particular Coordinating 
Agreement as a device to circumvent state regulatory authority 
is confined only by the limits of the imaginations of NSP's 
attorneys. Pursuant to the Minnesota Supreme Court's reason­
ing, virtually any item of cost, expense, or investment could 
be passed through the Coordinating Agreement to the preclusion 
of the Minnesota Commission's independent consideration of it 
in a retail ratemaking proceeding. 

The precedent created by the Minnesota Supreme Court oplnlon, 
moreover, goes well beyond this particular case and this 
particular coordinating agreement. Utility companies operat­
ing integrated systems will now immediately see the advantage 
of establishing affiliates. Numerous contracts and agreements 
will then be created between the affiliates which will deal 
with most or all of the costs, expenses, and investment 
aspects which have traditionally been the subj ect of state 
retail utility ratemaking. In short, all will be a wholesale 
rate determined by FERC. There will be nothing left for state 
retail ratemaking determination." (Emphasis added.) 

The Minnesota concerns as expressed in its petition to the Court 

may have been framed in terms designed to elevate the issue from one of 

"local" concern to one of national significance. These concerns, 

however, . were shared by many other states. At least 15 states filed 

briefs in support of the Minnesota petition for certiorari. A brief 

filed jointly by several states, speculated further as to how the NSP 

model would serve as a pattern for other utilities seeking to evade 

state regulation. The states' brief observed:
115 

"If the action of the Minnesota Supreme Court in up-holding a 
Coordinating Agreement amendment as a wholesale rate and not 
subj ect to state review is not challenged, then state regu­
lation of utilities as it exists today will be destroyed. One 
effective way might be for utility companies across the 
country to designate one or more of their generating plants 
located outside the corporate headquarters in another state as 
separate subsidiaries which could sell electric power or fuel 
back to the holding company or to another subsidiary. "Coor­
dinating Agreements" could be established with the FERC. 
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These "interstate" transactions would then be subject to FERC 
which would establish wholesale rates. The subsidiaries would 
sell electricity at this wholesale rate back to the holding 
company which then would pass that rate directly to rate­
payers, and thereby avoid all state utility commission 
scrutiny." (Emphasis added.) 

Several states made specific reference to jurisdictional preemption 

problems which could arise in their states if the NSP model were applied 

in the context of troubled nuclear plants owned by affiliated companies 

(e.g., New Jersey concerns regarding GPU's Three Mile Island Plant, and 

Ohio concerns regarding AEP's Zimmer Plant). 

Virginia and North Carolina both expressed the fear that VEPCO's 

(previously discussed) corporate reorganization scheme might be used to 

circumvent state legislation if the Northern States decision was not 

d V · .., b' f d 115 reverse. lrglnla s rle note : 

"Virginia customers have a unique and immediate interest in 
this case. VEPCO has suggested that its parent, Dominion 
Resources, Inc., may create a separate subsidiary to own 
electric generating facilities which would in turn sell power 
at wholesale to VEPCO. The resulting corporate structure 
would be very similar to the Northern States Power Company 
corporate structure at issue here. The Virginia State Corpo­
ration Commission has already begun an investigation to 
determine whether a separate generating subsidiary is in the 
public interest." 

The Virginia brief also raised the possibility of "two-way juris-

dictional forum shopping" by utilities in the context of the following 

. 117 scenarlO: 

"Under the Minnesota Supreme Court's rationale, to oust State 
jurisdiction, the utility could simply divide itself into 
one-half owning generating facilities and the other half 
owning distribution facilities. The halves of the former 
whole could then purportedly engage in wholesale sales of 
power subject to federal jurisdiction. The State's authority 
would become a mere form because of the degree to which the 
distribution company's power costs, and therefore retail rates 
would already be determined by preemptive wholesale rates. 
The Federal Power Act cannot fairly be read to intend such a 
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complete elimination of effective State regulation of retail 
rates. 

Nor can the act be read to permit unlimited forum shopping 
between federal and state commissions, but the result in this 
case would allow it. Any utility could reverse the structure 
described above to subject itself to greater state jurisdic­
tion if it judged state regulation to be more advantageous to 
it. The "bright-line" drawn by the Federal Power Act between 
wholesale and retail sales is functionally related. It should 
not be susceptible of manipulation by mere changes in corpo­
rate organization without real changes in the functional 
operation of the business. 

One of the consequences of coming under FERC jurisdiction where 

bulk power supply costs are rolled together and equalized in the context 

of sales among affiliates is evidenced in an ongoing case involving the 

pooling agreement of the Middle South Utilities System (MSU). 118 In 

that case, FERC Staff (and other intervenors) have taken the position 

that bulk power supply costs of the pool participants should be rolled 

together for cost-sharing purposes. The impact of this change in the 

agreement among the affiliates of MSU would be a substantial reallo-

cation of the cost responsibility for several major power plants in the 

Middle South service area. Opponents of this approach have argued that 

such a change would enable the FERC to assert jurisdiction over all of 

the bulk power supply costs of all of the operating affiliates of the 

Middle South group, an outcome opposed both by the Middle South Company 

and its respective state commissions. 

Prior to the Middle South case, the FERC had never required the use 

of any "cost equalization" formula in holding company pooling agreements 

although such formula is employed by at least one other holding company 

group in addition to NSF (i.e., the Northeast Utilities System uses such 

an agreement to cover all of its bulk power supply costs). It is also 
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employed by MSU for certain of its transmission costs including all such 

costs related to voltages of 230KV and above. Recently, the American 

Electric Power Company has filed with the FERC to equalize costs in its 

transmission at voltages of 345KV and above. Finally, in a case involv­

ing a proposed operating agreement among the operating affiliates of the 

Central and South West Corporation (C&SW), the FERC staff has proposed 

that the high voltage transmission costs of the C&SW System (345 KV and 

above plus all D.C. transmission) be equalized. 

If the FERC were to impose system-wide bulk power supply costing in 

the MSU case, the other holding company groups in the U.S. could even­

tually be exposed to similar treatment.
119 

It is reasonable to assume 

that the "cost-equalization" issue would arise in rate cases dealing 

with most, if not all, of these other holding company groups, since the 

customers of at least one constituent utility of each group will likely 

be better off with "rolled-in" costing than they would be under the 

existing cost allocation approach used in most p~ols which is based on 

"reserve-sharing" (i. e., surplus or deficiency in excess of reserve 

requirements). This outcome stems from the fact that when costs are 

reallocated among companies in a holding company group, some will end up 

better off and some worse off even though the total system costs do not 

change (cost reallocation within a holding company group essentially 

involves a "zero-sum" game). 

The holding company groups potentially exposed to such cost reallo­

cations include 17 operating electric utilities serving in fourteen 

state jurisdictions (not including MSU). If system-wide bulk power 

supply costing were imposed on holding company groups, it is probable 
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that the state commissions regulating the retail rates of the constitu­

ent members of the group would no longer regulate the level of bulk 

power supply costs chargeable to retail customers under the Narragansett 

doctrine. Thus, for the major percentage of the total costs of such 

companies that are covered by retail rates (bulk power supply costs 

typically account for 75 percent of total costs), FERC regulation could 

preempt state regulation. 

Off-System Bulk Power Sales and Purchases 

Another mechanism of transferring jurisdiction over a portion of a 

utility's business from the state to the FERC is really the de facto 

outcome of the growing market in off-system bulk power purchases and 

sales. Much of the recent growth in off-system sales has been the 

result of large amounts of short term "excess capacity" in certain 

regions as a result of lower than anticipated load growth. Many util­

ities found it to be more economic to complete plants already under 

construction and market the excess capacity under long-term sales 

agreements with other utilities who are able to utilize this power to 

displace higher cost oil and gas-fired generation or forego the risks of 

new construction to meet near-term growth. Such agreements must be 

filed as wholesale rate schedules with the FERC thereby preempting state 

regulatory revision under the Narragansett doctrine. 

Off-system power sales have been a feature of the U. S. electric 

power industry for many decades, but typically did not constitute a 

major share of a utility's overall business. Thus, most state commis­

sions were relatively indifferent to the preemptive effects of FERC 

jurisdiction over such transactions. What is new, however, is the rapid 
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increase in such transactions over the past several years as utilities 

seek to exploit the current excess capacity situation as a means of 

reducing their overall costs of bulk power supply. Sellers are anxious 

to obtain some contribution to the fixed costs of such excess capacity 

while also "protecting" themselves against efforts to have such capacity 

excluded from rate base. Purchasers see the availability of firm power 

from other systems as a low-cost and relatively risk-free alternative to 

new powerplant construction. As these transactions increase in magni­

tude, a larger percentage of a company's overall costs are transferred 

from state to federal jurisdiction. The impetus for negotiating off-

system sales has come from the state commissions themselves who are 

primarily concerned with the benefits of such transactions for rate­

payers and have not thus far expressed concerns over the jurisdictional 

transfers inherent in off-system purchases and sales. 

Some of the most extensive of these off-system sales contracts have 

been recently negotiated by the Southern Company System and its operat­

ing affiliates as a means of dealing with an excess capacity situation 

arising from completion of several large coal and nuclear units in a 

period of lower than forecast growth in demand. The operating affili­

ates of the Southern System have contracts for the sale of non-firm 

capacity to certain neighboring utilities on a system availability basis 

which generally extend through 1986. Under these contracts, 8.0 billion 

kWh were sold in 1983 providing revenues in excess of $250 million.
120 

The operating affiliates have also entered into contracts with Gulf 

States Utilities Company, Jacksonville Electric Authority, and Florida 

Power and Light Company regarding sales of capacity from specific 
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coal-fired generating plants. These contracts call for substantial 

purchases by such utilities through the mid-1990's. 

Indeed, Southern's 1983 off-system sales (i. e., to nonaffiliate 

utilities) exceeded its sales to full and partial requirements wholesale 

customers located within its service area. The decline of wholesale 

sales reflects the fact that many wholesale customers--primarily munici­

pal and cooperative systems are producing an increasing portion of their 

own energy requirements and are becoming less dependent on purchases 

from investor-owned systems. Similar trends are prevalent elsewhere in 

the country. A growing percentage of wholesale bulk power sales in 

future years is likely to be among investor-owned companies. In this 

context, some companies have adopted a policy of meeting their future 

capacity needs through a combination of cogeneration and small power 

production with any supplemental requirements purchased from other 

utilities. 

In some cases, such a strategy constitutes a deliberate effort to 

avoid the financial risks noted earlier that are implicit in virtually 

a.ny new powerplant construction. In other cases, however, a combination 

of economic and environmental regulatory constraints has left utilities 

in a position wherein they feel that off-system purchases are the only 

realistic option available in the foreseeable future. This perception 

is reflected in the capacity expansion plans of investor-owned utilities 

in states such as California where they contemplate substantial power 

purchases from utilities in the Northwest and Southwest in lieu of any 

efforts to construct any conventional baseload facilities within 

California. A similar perception of the futility of attempting to 
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construct new baseload generation locally has been a key factor in 

recent efforts by New England utilities to negotiate long-term purchases 

of Canadian power. 

From a regulatory perspective, the selling utility in a maj or 

intersystem bulk power transaction is reasonably well insulated from 

state efforts to review the reasonableness of the sales price under the 

preemptive effects of the wholesale tariff covering such transactions. 

From the purchaser's perspective, however, recent decisions in several 

state proceedings (e.g., Pike County) present a more uncertain prospect 

in relation to federal preemption. If the courts interpret the Nar-

ragansett doctrine as allowing state regulators to inquire into the 

reasonableness of a wholesale bulk power transaction relative to the 

prudence of the purchaser, then one of the major incentives for entering 

into such purchase arrangements (from the utility's perspective) will 

have been eliminated since the purchaser will have no assurance of 

recovering the full costs of purchased power through its retail rates. 

Future developments in this area are likely to be a function of how the 

courts ultimately decide the issue of the scope of FERC preemption in 

wholesale electric power purchase agreements. This matter is briefly 

addressed in the concluding section of this study. 
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CHAPTER 7 

RECENT DEVELOPMENTS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS 
OF THE JURISDICTIONAL DEBATE 

Introduction 

There is a growing level of activity but little in the way of a 

clearly focused agenda in the continuing debate over the jurisdictional 

transfer issue. The evolving body of case law examined in earlier 

sections of this report suggests the following: 

(1) Federal preemption of state authority to examine the 
reasonableness of wholesale rates filed with the FERC, at 
least from the perspective of the seller's cost-of­
service is relatively absolute. In this respect, the 
Narragansett doctrine is still operative and would be a 
valid presumption in any j oint-ownership or corporate 
reorganization scheme wherein a utility contemplated 
marketing excess power to other systems and wished to 
have those sales subject to the jurisdiction of the FERC. 

(2) The scope of federal preemption of state authority to 
examine the reasonableness of wholesale rates filed with 
the FERC is also reasonably clear under the Narragansett 
doctrine. What is unclear, however, is the degree to 
which a state may examine the prudence of the purchase 

(3) 

(e.g., relative to alternative sources of supply avail­
able to the purchaser). Recent state court decisions in 
this area (Pike County, Commonwealth Electric et al.) 
suggest that the states are increasingly likely to take 
the position that state commissions are not preempted 
from making such prudence inquiries under the Federal 
Power Ac t. Furthermore, as noted below, the FERC has 
increasingly emphasized that its regulatory oversight of 
wholesale rate filings extends only to the seller's 
cost-of-service and does not address the prudence of the 
transaction from the purchaser's perspective. 

Federal preemption of state authority over what have 
sometimes been considered as essentially "intrastate" 
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wholesale transactions is also relatively clear under the 
Colton doctrine. There have been several renewed legis­
lative efforts by NGA and NARUC to reverse this outcome 
and have Congress adopt some form of Hinshaw Amendment 
for electric power. As discussed below, such amendments 
to the Federal Power Act are strongly opposed by most 
public and private utilities as well as the FERC. At 
this point, the outlook for such legislative efforts is 
highly uncertain. 

Evolving FERC Policy Relating to State Oversight 
of Wholesale Bulk Power Transaction 

The FERC in several recent cases has taken the view that its 

acceptance of a rate schedule does not preclude a state commission from 

considering the prudence of the transaction with respect to the pur-

chaser. The FERC has indicated in such cases that in accepting a rate 

schedule, their determination is limited to whether the sale price is 

just and reasonable; it is not determinative of the issue of whether the 

purchase itself is prudent relative to other options which might have 

been available to the purchaser. 

One of these cases involved the previously referenced sale from 

Southern Company to Gulf States Utilities (GSU) in which Dow Chemical 

Co. intervened alleging a discriminatory purchase on the part of GSU 

affecting its avoided cost rates under PURPA. The FERC determined that 

the proper forum for considering the avoided cost issue was the state 

PUC and further stated that:
121 

"All we have considered, is whether the sale is just and 
reasonable. We have not determined whether it was a prudent 
purchase by GSU. As such, our approval of the sale is not 
conclusive of the [discrimination] question before the state 
commission." (Emphasis added.) 

This recent case followed two earlier cases wherein the Commission 

took essentially similar positions. The first involved a sale from 
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Philadelphia Electric Co. (PE) to Jersey Central Power and Light Company 

from PE's Salem No.2 Nuclear Plant. In its order accepting the agree-

122 
ment the FERC stated: 

" . our decision to accept the contract rate and service 
arrangement is not predicated on a determination that, over 
the initial term of the contract, PE could have done no better 
selling to someone else, or that the transaction over this 
period will redound to the benefit of the retail and wholesale 
requirements customers of the two respective parties to the 
contract. It does appear that PE's other customers will 
realize a net benefit from this transaction over the initial 
term of the contract; but we do not mean by this order to 
prejudge, for our own purposes or those of the respective 
state commissions, a determination of the prudence of either 
party in entering into this transaction. (Emphasis added.) 

This same rationale was followed in a case involving a sale by 

Pennsylvania Power and Light Company (PP&L) to Atlantic City Electric 

Company of a portion of the capacity and energy of PP&L's Susquehanna 

Nuclear Units. In its order approving the sale" the Commission reit-

erated the language of the Philadelphia Electric case (cited above) in 

noting its acceptance of the rate filing. However, in this case, the 

Commission set forth its own criterion for evaluating the prudence of a 

wholesale transaction. It noted that: 

If ••• power supply arrangements are often negotiated on a 
long-term basis. It requires many years to build a generating 
plant and the building utility must be able to rely on long­
term sales contracts in making its own capacity plans just as 
the purchasing utility must be able to rely on long-term 
contracts for stability of supply. Demand forecasts may 
change dramatically and quickly, as we have seen in recent 
years. The prudence of a sales arrangement, therefore, should 
be judged on the circumstances prevailing at the time such a 
contract is entered into. If a state commission, this Commis­
sion, or a utility itself could release a party to a contract 
from its contractual commitments simply because the contract 
based on hindsight and demand forecasts in later years, no 
longer appears economical, the utility industry would have not 
supply stability or reliable basis for constructing plant. We 
therefore suggest that evaluation of the prudence of a 1979 
power contract on the basis of 1982 demand forecasts is 
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neither fair nor appropriate. Thus, while we commend the New 
Jersey Board for its concern in protecting the ratepayers 
within its jurisdiction, we do not believe that this protec­
tion can be at the expense of Pennsylvania ratepayers and 
utilities. The latter are entitled to rely on the fact that 
New Jersey utilities will honor their contractual commitments 
to purchase capacity built at least partly to fulfill their 
contractual demand." (Emphasis added.) 

Recent Legislative Developments 
and Near-Term Prospects in Relation 

to Jurisdictional Transfer 

The issue of federal preemption of state authority over wholesale 

rates has also gained additional attention in Congress in recent years. 

In the aftermath of Congressional unwillingness to adopt the previously 

discussed Holland-Smathers bill in the mid-1960's, other legislative 

proposals providing for similar transfer of jurisdiction over all-

requirements intrastate wholesale sales (from the FERC to the state 

regulatory commissions) have been suggested from time to time but no 

action was taken. The issue received a new "lease-on-life" in a 1980 

report to Congress by Chairman Charles Curtis of the FERC as required 

under Section 207(b) of the Public Utilities Regulatory Policies Act of 

1978.
124 

In that report, the arguments on both sides of the jurisdic-

tional transfer issue were summarized, but no specific recommendation 

was made. The arguments noted by the Chairman in favor of transferring 

h 1 1 d h 1 d h f 11 
. 125 

w 0 esa e rate juris iction to t e states inc u e teo oWlng: 

(1) Dual regulation is wasteful of time, 
sources, and creates anti-competitive 
mination. 

effort 
price 

and re­
discri-

(2) State regulatory commissions would be at least as effec­
tive as federal regulators. 

(3) Wholesale all-requirements rate regulation (i. e., where 
all of a customer's energy requirements are provided by a 
single supplier) is a matter best handled at the state 
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rather than federal level by virtue of the local nature 
of the issues addressed. 

(4) Because of the diversity of utility circumstances 
throughout the D.S., jurisdiction over all wholesale 
electric rates is too broad and complex a responsibility 
for a single agency. 

The Curtis Report also outlined the following arguments against 

such a transfer of jurisdiction: 

(1) Wholesale regulation involves difficult issues relating 
to the maintenance and encouragement of competition. In 
such specialized matters, federal regulators are much 
more likely to be sensitive and knowledgeable than their 
state counterparts. 

(2) Such jurisdiction is necessary to enable the federal 
commission to assemble and maintain an expert staff so 
that it can perform its other regulatory responsibilities 
and promote national interests through innovative 
regulation. 

(3) Wholesale customers cannot get fair treatment from 
retail-oriented state commissions that are "overly 
influenced by" parochial (i.e., local) considerations. 

(4) Concentration of regulatory jurisdiction in a federal 
agency enables wholesale customers to take advantage of a 
Washington-based legal and technical consulting community 
oriented toward customer interests. This support struc­
ture would not survive if customers had to litigate 
wholesale rate issues in 50 state jurisdictions. 

(5) The delay in the present system of federal regulation can 
be substantially reduced through various procedural 
changes, or if these are inadequate, by creation of a new 
federal agency that would concentrate on electric 
matters. 

In response to the Curtis Report's reopening of the jurisdictional 

transfer debate, the president of one of the nation's largest investor-

owned utilities expressed skepticism over Curtis' interim suggestion for 

jurisdictional reallocation (i.e., submitting intrastate wholesale rates 

by mutual consent of the parties to the state commissions for a fixed 

period, subj ect to review by FERC). 126 Instead, Herbert Cohn of the 
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American Electric Power Company proposed an alternative model which 

would amend the Federal Power Act to provide that wholesale electric 

power transactions would be exempt from FERC jurisdiction and subject to 

state regulation in cases where all of the following conditions were 

127 
met: 

(1) The purchaser and substantially all of its retail cus­
tomers (and, if it has any wholesale customers, they and 
substantially all of their customers) are located within 
a single state. 

(2) The seller has substantial retail revenues in the same 
state and its retail rates within such state are regu­
lated by the regulatory agency of that state. 

(3) The sale takes place within such state. 

(4) The regulatory agency of such state has jurisdiction to 
and does, in fact, regulate such wholesale sales. 

Cohn anticipated that under his model, a rate case before the state 

commission would cover--in the same applications and proceeding--not 

only retail rates but also the wholesale portion of a company's business 

that would have become subject to state commission jurisdiction. This, 

he felt, would, "eliminate a great deal of the duplication of effort and 

expense (currently) associated with dual regulation, dual applications, 

and dual proceedings." Cohn's proposal never received much support from 

within the investor-owned segment of the industry and was strongly 

opposed by the various public power constituencies. 

As noted in earlier sections, the issue of jurisdictional transfer 

of FERC wholesale rate authority to the state commissions emerged most 

recently in the context of "regional regulation" legislation (H.R. 5766) 

proposed by the National Governors Association (NGA) with support from 

NARUC. H.R. 5766 would have provided advance Congressional approval for 
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the creation of voluntary interstate compacts to coordinate regional 

power supply planning and certain aspects of utility regulation. 

Title II of the proposed legislation would have granted new author-

ity to the states to regulate rates for selected intrastate wholesale 

electricity transactions currently subj ect to FERC jurisdiction under 

the Colton doctrine. The only limitations imposed on such transfer of 

authority were that the state must demonstrate that it has the requisite 

statutory authority to regulate wholesale rates and the retail sales of 

the (wholesale) customers involved in the proposed jurisdictional 

transfer must be located entirely within the state requesting the 

transfer. Hearings were held on H.R. 5766 during the 98th Congress, but 

no action was taken. 128 Investor-owned utility opposition to the 

jurisdictional transfer provisions of the bill was based on the follow-

. 0d ° 129 lng conSl eratlons: 

o The proposed legislation would have eliminated the current 
uniformity in interstate wholesale rate regulation and intro­
duced a variety of jurisdictional conflicts which would 
inhibit intersystem coordination and result in inequitable 
allocations of costs between customers in neighboring 
jurisdictions. 

o Under the bill, a state could regulate wholesale sales even 
though the customers of the seller are located in other 
states. This could create substantial inequities in cost 
allocations since the state commission regulating the trans­
action would presumably have an incentive to hold that rate 
down as much as possible (to benefit customers in its own 
state) even though this would penalize the retail customers of 
the seller who are located in another state. 

o Under the bill, a power pool or other form of coordination 
agreement would be subject to state regulation only if all of 
its members were located in the same jurisdiction. This would 
create an incentive for the state commission to limit any 
expansion of the pool outside the state and thereby limit 
cost-effective interstate coordination opportunities. 
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Public systems, while expressing support for the regional power 

supply planning and mandatory wheeling provisions of H. R. 5766, were 

strongly opposed to provisions of Title II dealing with jurisdictional 

transfer. The American Public Power Association summarized its opposi-

tion to transfer of wholesale rate regulation to the states in the 

130 following terms: 

(1) Bulk power transactions, even in cases where the retail 
sales of the purchasing system are entirely within one 
state, are essentially interstate in nature. 

(2) Many state commissions have limited staff and a multi­
plicity of functions (and lack the resources to handle 
any additional functions such as wholesale rate 
regulation). 

(3) It is the regulators and not the regulatory framework 
which have given rise to wholesale electric regulatory 
problems. The regulatory framework, if adhered to 
properly and fairly, can and should provide adequate 
protection from unjust, unreasonable , and discriminatory 
rates being set for wholesale customers. 

(4) Local public power systems continue to place a high value 
on their authority to regulate their own retail rates. 
The transfer of regulation over wholesale rates to the 
state commissions could result in a consolidation of 
jurisdiction over both wholesale and retail rates of 
local public power systems. 

(5) There is strength in numbers. With wholesale rate 
regulation concentrated at the federal level, wholesale 
purchasing systems acting in concert have a greater 
opportunity to influence wholesale rate policy issues, 
both administratively and legislatively. 

The FERC also expressed its opposition to Title II of the proposed 

legislation citing concerns over the possibility of discrimination 

problems and regulatory inefficiencies which might arise under such a 

11 . f 1 'b'l" 131 rea ocatlon 0 regu atory responsl 1 ltles. Overall, there appeared 

to be very little support for the jurisdictional transfer provisions of 
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H.R. 5766 except for the two sponsoring organizations (i.e., NGA and 

NARUC). 

While the outlook for similar legislation in the 99th Congress is 

unclear, strong opposition to the jurisdictional transfer provisions of 

the bill is likely to continue among each of the constituencies cited 

above. An exception may be those few cases where (a) the percentage of 

a company's overall business that is subj ect to FERC jurisdiction is 

relatively small, (b) both buyer and seller are intrastate systems, and 

(c) both parties agree to the proposed transfer of jurisdiction on the 

basis of regulatory efficiency (i.e., avoiding the costs of dual 

filings, etc.) Possible support for limited transfer of jurisdiction 

for "intrastate" wholesale transactions to the states was expressed by 

Secretary of Energy Donald Hodel in a recent presentation to NARUC. 132 

His comments, however, were framed in terms of options for further 

consideration rather than explicit endorsement of any particular juris­

dictional transfer proposal. 

This legislative environment could change very quickly, however, if 

there is a maj or effort by utilities to invoke any of the various 

strategies outlined in this report as a means of transferring jurisdic­

tion to the FERC. Under such circumstances, Congress and the Adminis­

tration might be more sympathetic to legislative proposals designed to 

restore the status quo. Conversely, a narrowing of the perceived 

advantages of FERC regulation from a utility perspective would reduce 

the incentives for a utility to examine means of coming under FERC 

regulation. 
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Another development which could possibly affect the legislative 

situation regarding jurisdictional transfer is how the Courts interpret the 

Narrangansett doctrine wi th regard to state authority to consider the 

prudence of the purchaser in a FERC approved wholesale bulk power transac­

tion. As noted earlier, several states have asserted authority to examine 

the prudence of the transaction itself in the context of alternative 

resource acquisition decisions that (arguably) could have been made by the 

utility. In at least one instance, the state's authority to initiate such 

inquiries has been upheld by a state court. Furthermore, a series of 

recent FERC decisions seems to support the notion that such an examination 

by a state commission of the purchaser's prudence in entering into a 

particular wholesale transaction is consistent with Narrangansett. 

The current reading of Narrangansett, as upheld by the federal courts, 

is that a state commission inquiry into the "reasonableness" of a wholesale 

rate filed wi th the FERC is preempted by exclusive federal jurisdiction 

under the Federal Power Act. However, under the Pike County, Massachusetts 

DPU, and Wyoming Supreme Court decisions discussed earlier and the above 

noted FERC decisions, a state commission may still have authority to 

determine whether a utility should have pursued alternatives to a 

particular wholesale purchase. In this sense, a state may not disallow 

recovery of the costs of such a purchase unless it finds the transaction 

itself to have been "imprudent II" Future efforts by state commissions to 

expand the scope of their "prudence inquiries" under this emerging 

interpretation of Narrangansett could stimuate both judicial and 

legislative efforts by utilities to remove the uncertainty 
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and restore the "bright line" of demarcation between federal and state 

jurisdiction over wholesale electric rates. 
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